UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-8 **REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933**

KLA-TENCOR CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

One Technology Drive, Milpitas, California (Address of Principal Executive Offices)

04-2564110 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

Equity Remuneration Plan for Key Employees of Orbotech Ltd. and its Affiliates and Subsidiaries (as Amended and Restated, 2005) Orbotech Ltd. 2010 Equity-Based Incentive Plan **Orbotech Ltd. 2015 Equity-Based Incentive Plan** (Full Title of the Plan)

> Teri A. Little **Executive Vice President and Chief Legal Officer KLA-Tencor** Corporation One Technology Drive, Milpitas, California 95305 (Name and address of agent for service)

(408) 875-3000 (Telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Bradley L. Finkelstein **Douglas K. Schnell** Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati **Professional Corporation** 650 Page Mill Road Palo Alto, California 94304 Tel: (650) 493-9300 Fax: (650) 493-6811

Jeffrey Cannon **KLA-Tencor Corporation One Technology Drive** Milpitas, California 95305 Tel: (408) 875-3000 Fax: (408) 875-4266

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, anon-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer X

Non-accelerated filer

П Accelerated filer Smaller Reporting company

Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

Title of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be Registered (1)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Amount of Registration Fee
Common Stock, \$0.001 par value per share, reserved for issuance pursuant to option awards under the Equity Remuneration Plan for Key Employees of Orbotech Ltd. and its Affiliates and Subsidiaries (as Amended and Restated, 2005)	3,907 (2)	\$29.26 (3)	\$114,318.82 (3)	\$13.86

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

95305 (Zip Code)

Common Stock, \$0.001 par value, reserved for issuance pursuant to restricted stock unit awards under the Orbotech Ltd. 2010 Equity-Based Incentive Plan	6,748 (2)	\$114.69 (4)	\$773,928.12 (4)	\$93.81
Common Stock, \$0.001 par value, reserved for issuance pursuant to option awards under the Orbotech Ltd. 2015 Equity-Based Incentive Plan	10,651 (2)	\$63.08 (3)	\$671,865.08 (3)	\$81.44
Common Stock, \$0.001 par value, reserved for issuance pursuant to restricted stock unit awards under the Orbotech Ltd. 2015 Equity-Based Incentive Plan	510,390(2)	\$114.69 (4)	\$58,536,629.10 (4)	\$7,094.64
Total	531,696		\$60,096,741.12	\$7,283.75

(1) Pursuant to Rule 416(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the 'Securities Act'), this Registration Statement shall also cover any additional shares of the common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of KLA-Tencor Corporation (the "Registrant" or the "Company") that become issuable under the plans referenced above (the "Orbotech Plans") by reason of any stock dividend, stock split, recapitalization or other similar transaction effected without receipt of consideration that increases the number of the Registrant's outstanding shares of common stock.

(2) Pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of March 18, 2018 (the 'Merger Agreement') by and among the Registrant, Orbotech Ltd., a company organized under the laws of the state of Israel ('Orbotech'), and Tiburon Merger Sub Technologies Ltd., a company organized under the laws of the state of Israel and an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Registrant, as amended May 11, 2018, upon the closing of the transaction contemplated by the Merger Agreement on February 20, 2019 (the ''Merger'), the Registrant assumed certain outstanding restricted share units and stock options under the Orbotech Plans, and such restricted share units and stock options were automatically converted into awards in respect of shares of the Registrant's common stock, subject to appropriate adjustments to the number of shares of each such award as provided in the Merger Agreement.

(3) Estimated solely for purposes of calculating the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457(h)(1) under the Securities Act. The proposed maximum offering price per share and the proposed maximum aggregate offering price are based on the weighted average per share exercise price for the outstanding options as of February 28, 2019.

(4) Estimated solely for purposes of calculating the registration fee in accordance with Rules 457(c) and 457(h)(1) under the Securities Act. The proposed maximum offering price per share of \$114.69 was computed by taking the average of the high and low prices of a share of the Registrant's Common Stock as reported on the NASDAQ Stock Exchange on February 28, 2019.

PART II

INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT

Item 3. Incorporation of Documents by Reference

The Registrant hereby incorporates by reference in this Registration Statement the following documents and information previously filed with the Commission:

- (1) The Registrant's Annual Report on Form10-K filed with the Commission on August 6, 2018;
- (2) The Registrant's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q filed with the Commission on October 31, 2018 and January 29, 2019;
- (3) The Registrant's Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the Commission on July 12, July 30, August 2, August 13, and November 8, 2018 and January 29, February 1, and February 20, 2019 only to the extent that the items therein are specifically stated to be "filed" rather than "furnished" for the purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act");
- (4) The Registrant's Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A, filed with the Commission on September 28, 2018, but only to the extent incorporated by reference in the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2018;
- (5) All other reports filed by the Registrant with the Commission pursuant to Sections 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act since the end of the fiscal year covered by the Registrant's Annual Report referred to in (1) above; and
- (6) The description of the Registrant's Common Stock as set forth in the Registration Statement filed by the Registrant on Form8-A on March 29, 1989 (File No. 000-09992) pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act, and any amendments or reports thereto filed with the SEC for the purpose of updating such description, including Amendment No. 1 to Form 8-A filed September 25, 1995 and Amendment No. 2 to Form8-A filed September 24, 1996.

All documents filed by the Registrant pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act on or after the date of this Registration Statement and prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement that indicate that all securities offered have been sold or that deregisters all securities then remaining unsold shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement and not filed in accordance with the date of filing of such documents; *provided, however*, that documents or information deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with the rules of the Commission shall not be deemed incorporated by reference into this Registration Statement.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this Registration Statement to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any subsequently filed document which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement. Any such statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Registration Statement.

Item 4. Description of Securities

Not applicable.

Item 5. Interests of Named Experts and Counsel

Not applicable.

Item 6. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 145(a) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") provides in relevant part that "[a] corporation shall have power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action

or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful." With respect to derivative actions, Section 145(b) of the DGCL provides in relevant part that "[a] corporation shall have power to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper."

The Registrant's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended to date, provides that to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, no director of the Registrant shall be personally liable to the Registrant or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director. The Registrant's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended to date, also provides that no amendment or repeal of such provision shall apply to or have any effect on the right to indemnification permitted thereunder with respect to claims arising from acts or omissions occurring in whole or in part before the effective date of such amendment or repeal whether asserted before or after such amendment or repeal.

The Registrant's Amended and Restated Bylaws provide that the Registrant shall indemnify to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL each of its directors, officers, employees and other agents against expenses actually and reasonably incurred in connection with any proceeding arising by reason of the fact that such person is or was an agent of the Registrant.

The Registrant has entered into indemnification agreements with its directors and executive officers and intends to enter into indemnification agreements with any new directors and executive officers in the future.

Item 7. Exemption from Registration Claimed

Not applicable.

Item 8. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Description
4.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant's Report on Form10-Q, as filed on May 14, 1997)
4.2	Certificate of Amendment of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant's Report on Form 10-Q, as filed on February 14, 2001).
4.3	Certificate of Amendment of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, effective as of November 8, 2012 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant's Report on Form 8-K, as filed on November 13, 2012)
4.4	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Registrant's Report on Form8-K, as filed on May 8, 2015)
5.1*	Opinion of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation
10.1*	Equity Remuneration Plan for Key Employees of Orbotech Ltd. and its Affiliates and Subsidiaries
10.2*	Orbotech Ltd. 2010 Equity-Based Incentive Plan
10.3*	Orbotech Ltd. 2015 Equity-Based Incentive Plan
23.1*	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
23.2*	Consent of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation (included in Exhibit 5.1 hereto)
24.1*	Power of Attorney (included on signature page hereto)

* Filed herewith

Item 9. Undertakings

(1)

- (a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:
 - To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, apost-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the Registration Statement (or the most recent posteffective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement; and
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement or any material change to such information in the Registration Statement.

Provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each suchpost-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of apost-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Milpitas, State of California, on March 4, 2019.

KLA-TENCOR CORPORATION

By: /s/ Bren D. Higgins

Name: Bren D. Higgins Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

SIGNATURES AND POWER OF ATTORNEY

We, the undersigned officers and directors of KLA-Tencor Corporation, hereby severally constitute and appoint Bren D. Higgins and Teri A. Little or either of them, our true and lawful attorneys with full power to sign for us and in our names in the capacities indicated below the registration statement on Form S-8 filed herewith and any and all post-effective amendments to said registration statement and generally to do all such things in our name and behalf in our capacities as officers and directors to enable KLA-Tencor Corporation to comply with the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and all requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission, hereby ratifying and confirming our signatures as they may be signed by our said attorneys to said registration statement and any and all amendments thereto.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Richard P. Wallace		
Richard P. Wallace	Chief Executive Officer and President and Director	March 5, 2019
	(Principal Executive Officer)	
/s/ Bren D. Higgins		
Bren D. Higgins	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	March 4, 2019
/s/ Virendra A. Kirloskar	(Principal Financial Officer)	
Virendra A. Kirloskar	Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer	March 5, 2019
virendra A. Kirloska	(Principal Accounting Officer)	Water 5, 2019
/s/ Edward W. Barnholt	(Thicipal Accounting Officer)	
Edward W. Barnholt	Chairman of the Board	March 4, 2019
		,
/s/ Gary B. Moore		
Gary B. Moore	Director	March 6, 2019
/s/ Robert A. Rango		N. 1.5.2010
Robert A. Rango	Director	March 5, 2019
John T. Dickson	Director	
/s/ Kevin J. Kennedy		
Kevin J. Kennedy	Director	March 5, 2019
Robert M. Calderoni		
Robert M. Calderoni	Director	
/s/ Kiran Patel		
Kiran M. Patel	Director	March 4, 2019
		,
/s/ Emiko Higashi		
Emiko Higashi	Director	March 5, 2019
/a/ Ano C. Dinomik		
/s/ Ana G. Pinczuk Ana G. Pinczuk	Director	March 4, 2019
Alia O. FILICZUK	Director	March 4, 2019
/s/ Victor Peng		
Victor Peng	Director	March 5, 2019
č		,

Exhibit 5.1



650 Page Mill Road Palo Alto, CA 94304-1050

> PHONE 650.493.9300 FAX 650.493.6811 www.wsgr.com

March 6, 2019

KLA Tencor Corporation One Technology Drive Milpitas, California

Re: Registration Statement on Form S-8

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have examined the Registration Statement on Form S-8 (the "**Registration Statement**") to be filed by KLA Tencor Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "**Company**"), with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about the date hereof, in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, of (i) 3,907 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of the Company (the "**Common Stock**"), reserved for issuance pursuant to the Equity Remuneration Plan for Key Employees of Orbotech Ltd. and its Affiliates and Subsidiaries (as Amended and Restated, 2005), (ii) 6,748 shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance pursuant to the Orbotech Ltd. 2010 Equity-Based Incentive Plan and (iii) 521,041 shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance pursuant to the Orbotech Ltd. 2015 Equity-Based Incentive Plan. Such shares of Common Stock are referred to herein as the "**Plans**."

On the basis of the foregoing, and in reliance thereon, we are of the opinion that, when issued and sold in compliance with the prospectus delivery requirements and in the manner referred to in the Plans, and pursuant to the agreements that accompany each grant or award under the Plans, the Shares will be legally and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

We consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement, and further consent to the use of our name wherever appearing in the Registration Statement and any amendments thereto.

Very truly yours,

/s/ WILSON SONSINI GOODRICH & ROSATI Professional Corporation

WILSON SONSINI GOODRICH & ROSATI Professional Corporation

AUSTIN BELJING BOSTON BRUSSELS HONG KONG LONDON LOS ANGELES NEW YORK PALO ALTO SAN DIEGO SAN FRANCISCO SEATTLE SHANGHAI WASHINGTON, DC WILMINGTON, DE

ORBOTECH LTD.

EQUITY REMUNERATION PLAN FOR KEY EMPLOYEES OF ORBOTECH LTD. AND ITS AFFILIATES AND SUBSIDIARIES (AS AMENDED AND RESTATED)

Table of Contents

1.	Preamble	2
2.	Administration	3
3.	Shares Subject to the Restated 2000 Plan	3
4.	Eligibility; Written Agreement	5
5.	Grant of the Awards and Issuance of the Ordinary Shares to the Trustee	5
6.	Terms of Grant of Restricted Shares and Payment	6
7.	Purchase Price	6
8.	Exercise of Options	7
9.	Term of Options	8
10.	Vesting of Awards	8
11.	Nontransferability of Options and Restricted Shares; Disqualifying Dispositions	9
12.	Termination of Employment or Services	10
13.	Cancellation of Options	11
14.	Rights as Shareholders	11
15.	Dividends and Voting Rights	12
16.	Rights and/or Benefits Arising out of the Employee/Employer or other Relationship and the Absence of an Obligation to Employ or Retain	13
17.	Adjustments upon Changes in Capitalization; Significant Event	13
18.	Term, Termination and Amendment	14
19.	Effectiveness of the Restated 2000 Plan	15
20.	Taxation	15
21.	Governing Law	17
22.	Miscellaneous	17
	1	

1. <u>Preamble</u>

- (a) Orbotech Ltd., an Israeli corporation (the "Company"), maintains the Orbotech Ltd. Employee Share Ownership and Option Plan (2000) (As Amended, 2003) (the "2000 Plan") and the 1995 Incentive Stock Plan for Key Employees of Orbotech Ltd.'s Subsidiaries (As Amended 1997, 1998, 1999, 2000, 2001, 2003) (the "1995 Plan"). The Company hereby merges the 1995 Plan into the 2000 Plan, and amends and restates the 2000 Plan to: (a) change its name to the "Equity Remuneration Plan for Key Employees of Orbotech Ltd. and its Affiliates and Subsidiaries (as Amended and Restated, 2005)"; (b) extend the types of stock-based awards available under the 2000 Plan; (c) provide for stock-based awards to persons who were previously eligible for awards under the 1995 Plan; (d) increase the number of Ordinary Shares issuable under the 2000 Plan; and (e) make other desired changes as provided herein. The 2000 Plan, as amended and restated, is referred to herein as the "Restated 2000 Plan". The Restated 2000 Plan provides for the granting of stock options to purchase Ordinary Shares (as defined below) ("Options") and the granting of awards of shares subject to certain restrictions, as provided below ("Restricted Shares"), to employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of: (i) the Company; (ii) other companies, partnerships or entities in Israel in which the Company holds, directly or indirectly, at least a 50% equity interest (each a "Related Company"); and/or (iii) the Company's subsidiary entities and their respective subsidiary entities outside Israel (each a "Foreign Subsidiary").
- (b) The general purpose and intent of the Restated 2000 Plan is to provide incentives to employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of the Company, Related Companies and Foreign Subsidiaries by providing them with the opportunity to purchase or receive shares of the Company.
- (c) The Restated 2000 Plan is intended to enable the Company to grant Options and issue shares under various and different tax regimes including, without limitation: (i) pursuant and subject to Section 102 of the Israeli Income Tax Ordinance (New Version) 1961 (the "Tax Ordinance") or any provision which may amend or replace it and any regulations, rules, orders or procedures promulgated thereunder (collectively "Section 102") and to designate them as either grants made through a trustee or not through a trustee; (ii) pursuant and subject to Section 3(i) of the Tax Ordinance; (iii) as "incentive stock options" ("Incentive Stock Options") within the meaning of Section 422(b) of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time (the "Code"); (iv) as Options to U.S. taxpayers which would not qualify as Incentive Stock Options ('Nonqualified Stock Options"); (v) to grantees in jurisdictions other than Israel and the United States; and (vi) as Restricted Shares (collectively, "Awards").

The Company does not warrant that the Restated 2000 Plan will be recognized by the income tax authorities in any jurisdiction or that future changes will not be made to the provisions of applicable laws or rules or regulations which are promulgated from time to time thereunder, or that any exemption or benefit currently available, whether pursuant to Section 102 or otherwise, will not be abolished.

Should any provision of Section 102 which applies to employees be amended, such amendment shall be deemed included in the Restated 2000 Plan with respect to Awards issued in the context of Section 102. Where a conflict arises between any provision of the Restated 2000 Plan or any Agreement (as defined below) hereunder or their application and the provisions of any relevant tax law, rule or regulation, whether relied upon for tax relief or otherwise, the Board of Directors of the Company (the "**Board**"), in its sole discretion, shall determine any necessary changes to be made to the Restated 2000 Plan and its determination regarding this matter shall be final and binding.

2. <u>Administration</u>

- (a) Subject to the provisions of any applicable law, the Restated 2000 Plan shall be administered by the Board and/or by any committee of the Board so designated by the Board. Any reference herein to the Board shall also mean any such committee and, unless the powers of the committee have been specifically limited by the Board, in the Restated 2000 Plan or by any applicable law, such committee shall have all powers of the Board granted herein.
- (b) Without derogating from the generality of the foregoing, the Board shall have the authority to designate grants made pursuant to Section 102 as either grants made through a trustee or not through a trustee and to determine (and from time to time, change, subject to Section 102) the tax route applicable to Options granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 (e.g., the capital gains route or the employment income route) and to make any other elections with respect to the Plan pursuant to applicable law. Subject to Sections 7 and 18, the Board shall have plenary authority to determine the terms and conditions of all Awards (which need not be identical) within the terms of the Restated 2000 Plan, including, without limitation, the purchase price of the shares covered by any Option, the individuals to whom, and the time or times at which, Awards shall be granted, the types of Awards to be granted, the number of shares to be subject to each Award, the purchase price (if any) of Restricted Shares, whether grants shall be made through a trustee or not through a trustee, whether an Award shall be granted pursuant to Section 102 or otherwise, whether an Option shall be an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonqualified Stock Option, when an Option shall vest and can be exercised (and whether in whole or in installments), whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Restricted Shares shall be subject to transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions and/or other terms and conditions with respect thereto should lapse and/or expire.
- (c) Subject to Section 18, the Board shall have plenary authority to construe and interpret the Restated 2000 Plan, to prescribe, amend and rescind the rules and regulations relating to it and to make all other determinations deemed necessary or advisable for the administration of the Restated 2000 Plan. All determinations of the Board pursuant to the provisions of the Restated 2000 Plan and all related orders and resolutions of the Board shall be final, conclusive and binding on all persons, including the Company, its shareholders, grantees and their estates and beneficiaries.
- (d) No director or officer of the Company shall be personally liable or obligated to any grantee or other person as a result of any decision or omission made and/or action taken with respect to the Restated 2000 Plan or its execution.

3. Shares Subject to the Restated 2000 Plan

(a) <u>Subject Shares</u>. The shares subject to the Restated 2000 Plan shall be Ordinary Shares of the Company of NIS 0.14 nominal (par) value each ("Ordinary Shares"). Such Ordinary Shares may be in whole or in part, as the Board shall from time to time determine and subject to applicable law, authorized and unissued Ordinary Shares or issued and fully paid Ordinary Shares which have resulted from Restricted Shares which have been forfeited and returned to the Company or Ordinary Shares which shall have otherwise been purchased by the Company, by the Trustee (as hereinafter defined) or by any custodian hereunder with funds provided by the Company.

(b) <u>Maximum Shares</u>. The aggregate number of Ordinary Shares that may be issued and delivered pursuant to Awards granted under the Restated 2000 Plan from and after the 2005 Effective Time (as defined in Section 19) (the "Maximum Restated 2000 Plan Shares") shall not exceed 7,138,571 (<u>i.e.</u>, the sum of: (i) 491,023 (<u>i.e.</u>, the number of Ordinary Shares available under the 1995 and 2000 Plans and not subject to outstanding options immediately prior to the 2005 Effective Time); (ii) 5,647,548 (<u>i.e.</u>, the number of Ordinary Shares subject to outstanding options under the 1995 and 2000 Plans immediately prior to the 2005 Effective Time); and (iii) 1,000,000). The number of Maximum Restated 2000 Plan Shares shall be adjusted in accordance with the terms set forth herein in connection with events described in Section 17. No Award may be issued under the Restated 2000 Plan shares 1 the time of the grant of such Award, such Award would not cause the Maximum Restated 2000 Plan Shares limitation to be exceeded.

Any increase in the Maximum Restated 2000 Plan Shares shall be subject to the provisions of Section 18.

- (c) Expired, Terminated, Forfeited or Cancelled Awards If: (i) any Option granted under the 1995 Plan or the 2000 Plan prior to the 2005 Effective Time, or any Option granted under the Restated 2000 Plan, shall expire, terminate or be forfeited or cancelled for any reason without having been exercised in full, the shares under such Option which were not theretofore exercised shall again be available for the purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan; and (ii) any Restricted Share Award granted under the Restated 2000 Plan shall expire, terminate, be forfeited or cancelled prior to vesting in full, the shares under such Restricted Share Award that did not theretofore vest and with respect to which the forfeiture restrictions thereon did not theretofore lapse shall again be available for the purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan.
- (d) <u>Restricted Share Award Limitation</u>. An Award of Restricted Shares shall not be granted under the Restated 2000 Plan to the extent the number of Ordinary Shares covered by such Award, when added to the aggregate number of Restricted Shares issued under the Restated 2000 Plan (including any Restricted Shares issued under the Restated 2000 Plan that (A) have vested and on which forfeiture provisions have lapsed or (B) that have not yet vested and remain subject to forfeiture provisions, but excluding any Restricted Shares that were forfeited prior to their vesting and lapsing of forfeiture provisions thereon), would exceed 400,000 (the "Restricted Share Limitation"). In calculating the numbers described in the preceding sentence, adjustments shall be made in accordance with the terms set forth herein, including adjustments to the Restricted Share Limitation.
- (e) Incentive Stock Option Limitation. The aggregate number of Ordinary Shares that may be issued and delivered under the Restated 2000 Plan pursuant to Awards in the form of Incentive Stock Options shall be 7,138,571 (as such number shall be adjusted in accordance with the terms set forth herein in connection with events described in Section 17). Upon termination, cancellation, expiration or forfeiture for any reason of any Incentive Stock Option granted under the 1995 Plan or the Restated 2000 Plan without such Incentive Stock Option having been exercised in full, the shares under such Incentive Stock Option that were not exercised prior to such termination, cancellation, expiration or forfeiture shall not be considered as having been issued or delivered for purposes of the limitations under the preceding sentence.

The aggregate fair market value (determined with respect to each Incentive Stock Option at the time such Option is granted) of the Ordinary Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by a grantee during any calendar year (under all stock option plans of the Foreign Subsidiaries or any parent (within the meaning of Section 424(e) of the Code) or subsidiary (within the meaning of Section 424(f) of the Code) of the Foreign Subsidiaries) shall not exceed \$100,000 (as such figure may be adjusted under Section 422(d) the Code). If the aggregate fair market value (determined at the time of grant) of the Ordinary Shares subject to an Incentive Stock Option which first becomes exercisable in any calendar year exceeds the limitation of this Section 3(e), that portion of the Incentive Stock Option that does not exceed the applicable dollar limit shall be an Incentive Stock Option and the remainder shall be a Nonqualified Stock Option; but in all other respects the original Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. If the limitation of this Section 3(e) is exceeded, the determination of which Options shall be Incentive Stock Options and which Options shall be Nonqualified Stock Options into account in the order in which they were granted.

4. Eligibility; Written Agreement

- (a) Awards hereunder may be made to any employee, officer, director and/or consultant of the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary, provided however, that: (i) Awards under Section 102 may only be made to persons who are, at the time of the Award, employees (as such term is defined for purposes of Section 102 and which currently includes officers and directors) of the Company or any Related Company; and (ii) Incentive Stock Options may only be granted to salaried employees (which term shall be deemed to include officers) of any Foreign Subsidiary that is a "subsidiary corporation" of the Company (as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code). The grant of an Award hereunder shall not, in and of itself, either entitle such grantee to participate, nor disqualify such grantee from participating, in any other grant of Awards pursuant to the Restated 2000 Plan or any other equity remuneration plan of the Company.
- (b) Each grant of an Award shall be evidenced by a written agreement (the "Agreement"). Each Agreement with respect to an Award of Options shall, inter alia, designate: (i) whether the Award granted thereunder is pursuant to Section 102 and, if so, under which tax route, or otherwise; and/or (ii) whether the Award shall be granted through the Trustee or not through the Trustee; and/or (iii) whether the Option granted thereunder is an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonqualified Stock Option. In each case the Agreement shall be in such form, and contain such terms and provisions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Restated 2000 Plan, as the Board from time to time shall approve. The effective date of the granting of an Award shall be the date specified as such by the Board (provided such date is not earlier than the date of the Board resolution in this regard) and in the absence of any such specification, the date on which the Board approves such grante. Each grantee of an Award shall be notified thereof and a written Agreement shall be executed and delivered by the Company and the grantee. Any such Agreement may contain such provisions as the Board deems appropriate to ensure that the penalty provisions of Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code will not apply to any Ordinary Share received by the grantee from the Company.

5. Grant of the Awards and Issuance of the Ordinary Shares to the Trustee

(a) The Board shall appoint (and may, from time to time, replace) a trustee for the purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan (the **Trustee**"), and may, from time to time, appoint, remove or replace a custodian for the purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan.

(b) Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all Awards to employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of the Company or any Related Company shall be issued by the Company in the name of the Trustee and the share certificates representing any Restricted Shares or Ordinary Shares issued pursuant to Option exercises by such grantees hereunder and any and all other or additional rights or shares deriving from or issued in connection therewith, such as, but not limited to, borus shares (stock dividends) ("Additional Rights") shall be issued by the Company in the name of the Trustee in trust for the designated grantee and shall be deposited with and held by the Trustee, and registered in the Trustee's name in the register of members of the Company, for such period as determined by the Board but, in the case of grants of Awards through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, not less than the period required, or approved with respect thereto pursuant to Section 102 or any other applicable laws and regulations as shall be in effect from time to time (the "Lock-Up Period").

Furthermore, and without derogating from the aforesaid or any other provision hereof, Awards granted or shares issued which were designated as made through a trustee pursuant to Section 102: (i) may not be sold until the end of the Lock-Up Period, unless otherwise allowed or determined by the Israeli tax authorities; and (ii) all Additional Rights with respect thereto will be subject to the same tax route applicable to the original Award.

(c) Nothing in the foregoing provisions shall derogate from the power of the Board to grant Awards to the Trustee otherwise than under the provisions of Section 102 or to grant Awards to grantees directly otherwise than through the Trustee or on terms which differ from those specified above or to approve the transfer of Options and/or of Ordinary Shares from the Trustee to the name of any grantee(s) upon such conditions as shall be determined by the Board.

6. Terms of Grant of Restricted Shares and Payment

Subject to the provisions of the Restated 2000 Plan and any applicable law, the Board shall have the discretion to determine the number of Restricted Shares to be granted to each grantee, the duration of the period during which, and the conditions, if any, under which, the Restricted Shares may be forfeited to the Company, the purchase price, if any, of the Restricted Shares and the other terms and conditions of such Awards. Payment of any amount for Restricted Shares by the grantee shall be made to the Company no later than the day the Agreement with respect thereto is signed in such manner as the Company may prescribe.

Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Shares shall be subject to the restrictions on sale and transferability as set forth in Section 11(b); shall vest as provided for in Section 10(c); shall be forfeited as provided for in Sections 10(d) and 12(b); and shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights pursuant to Section 14(b).

7. <u>Purchase Price</u>

(a) Option Exercise Price. The consideration to be paid by the grantee for each share purchased by exercising an Option (the Option Exercise Price") shall be determined by the Board, but shall not be less than the greater of: (i) the nominal (par) value of the Ordinary Shares the subject of the Option; and (ii) 100% of the Market Price (as defined below) of the Ordinary Shares on the date of the grant or, if there was no public trading of the Company's Ordinary Shares on the day of grant, on the last day immediately preceding the date of grant upon which public trading of the Company's Ordinary Shares took place. For purposes hereof, the "Market Price" of

the Ordinary Shares shall mean, as of any given date, the mean average between the high and the low sale prices of the Ordinary Shares, as reported by Nasdaq, or, if the Ordinary Shares are not listed on Nasdaq, the closing price of the Ordinary Shares as reported by the National Quotation Bureau Incorporated, or, in all other cases, the value set in good faith by the Board; provided, however, that Options issued in assumption of, or in substitution for, outstanding Awards previously granted by a company (other than the Company) acquired by the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary or with which the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary merges or consolidates may have an Option Exercise Price below Market Price. No Incentive Stock Option shall be granted to an employee who at the time of grant owns (or is considered as owning within the meaning of Section 424(d) of the Code) shares possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of shares of the relevant Foreign Subsidiary (or any parent (within the meaning of Section 424(e) of the Code) or subsidiary (within the meaning of Section 424(f) of the Code) of the relevant Foreign Subsidiary), unless at the time of grant the Option Exercise Price is at least 110% of the Market Price of the Ordinary Shares subject to the Incentive Stock Option.

- (b) <u>No Re-pricing</u>. An Option may not be amended to lower its Option Exercise Price, nor shall any other action be taken with respect to an Option that is treated as a re-pricing under generally accepted accounting principles or any applicable stock exchange rules, without the prior approval of such amendment or action by the Company's shareholders, provided however, that the Option Exercise Price or purchase price of an Award under the Restated 2000 Plan may be adjusted in accordance with the terms of Section 17.
- (c) <u>Restricted Share Purchase Price</u>. The consideration to be paid by the grantee for each Restricted Share shall be determined by the Board. It is anticipated that Restricted Shares will be issued at substantially below Market Price and for nominal consideration only, if any, provided that less than the nominal (par) value of such shares may be paid only if the appropriate provisions of the Israeli Companies Law, 5759-1999 are complied with.

8. Exercise of Options

- (a) <u>Exercise Notice/Payment</u>. A grantee who desires to exercise an Option granted pursuant to the Restated 2000 Plan shall notify the Company in writing, or, through the Trustee, shall cause the Company to be notified in writing, to such effect, and any such notice shall state the number of Ordinary Shares in respect of which it is being exercised and shall be accompanied by, or specify the arrangements for, payment of the full Option Exercise Price of such Ordinary Shares. An exercise notice may be in any other manner that the Board may determine from time to time.
- (b) Exercise through the Trustee. A grantee who desires that the Trustee exercise an Option granted to the Trustee on his or her behalf shall so instruct the Trustee in writing in such form as shall be prescribed by the Board from time to time. Upon receipt of all the requisite documents, approvals and payments from the grantee, including sufficient proof of proper provision for the payment of any applicable taxes, in form satisfactory to the Company and the Trustee, the Trustee shall deliver a notice to the Company in such form as shall be prescribed by the Board from time to time, whereupon the Company shall allot the Ordinary Shares in the name of the Trustee.

- (c) Exercise other than through the Trustee. A grantee who desires to exercise an Option granted directly to him or her (and not through the Trustee) shall so notify the Company in writing in such form as shall be prescribed by the Board from time to time. If Section 102 does not apply to the Option or the Ordinary Shares which relate thereto, then, as a condition for the exercise of the Option, the grantee shall be required to pay the tax applicable to him or her (including all tax payable by the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary arising out of its obligation to deduct tax at source) pursuant to applicable law and the provisions of the Restated 2000 Plan. Upon receipt of all the requisite documents, approvals and payments from the grantee, including sufficient proof of payment by the grantee of all applicable taxes as aforesaid, in form satisfactory to the Company, the Company shall allot the Ordinary Shares in the name of the grantee.
- (d) <u>No Reloads</u>. Options may not contain any "reload" features; that is, upon exercise of the original underlying Option, the grantee shall not be awarded any automatic grant of additional Options in connection with such exercise.

9. <u>Term of Options</u>

The term of each Option shall be for such period as the Board shall determine, but not more than seven years from the date of grant thereof or such shorter period as may apply pursuant to the provisions of Sections 10 and 12. Furthermore, no Incentive Stock Option shall be granted to an employee who at the time of grant owns (or is considered as owning within the meaning of Section 424(d) of the Code) shares possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of shares of the relevant Foreign Subsidiary (or any parent (within the meaning of Section 424(f) of the Code) or subsidiary (within the meaning of Section 424(f) of the Code) of the relevant Foreign Subsidiary) unless the Incentive Stock Option by its terms is not exercisable after the expiration of five years from the date of grant.

10. Vesting of Awards

- (a) Vesting of Options. The Board may in its discretion prescribe the installments, if any, in which an Option granted under the Restated 2000 Plan shall become exercisable ("Vesting Periods") or the time and/or conditions upon which the Vesting Periods of Options may be accelerated. Except as otherwise specified by the Board, vesting of Options shall be contingent upon the grantee's continued employment or service (which, for purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan, shall include service as a director) with the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary through the applicable vesting date, and shall be in installments, over a period of four years from the granting of the Option, in such manner that at the end of two years from the date of grant the grantee (or the Trustee on his or her behalf) shall be entitled to exercise the Option in respect of up to 50% of the Ordinary Shares originally subject thereto and at the end of each of the remaining two years in respect of up to another 25% of such Ordinary Shares.
- (b) Exercise of Vested Options. At the conclusion of each Vesting Period, the Option may, from time to time, be exercised in relation to part or all of the Ordinary Shares allocated for that period and, during each of the Vesting Periods, the Option may be exercised in relation to all or part of the Ordinary Shares allocated for any previously concluded Vesting Period with respect to which the Option was not fully exercised. After the end of the Vesting Periods and during the balance of the term of the Option pursuant to Section 9, the Option may be exercised, from time to time, in relation to all or part of the Ordinary Shares which have vested and have not at that time been exercised and which remain subject to the Option. Notwithstanding the aforesaid, an Option may be exercised only if, subject to the provisions of Section 12, at the time of any exercise of the Option the grantee has continued to be employed by or provide services to the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary from the date of the grant thereof until the date of exercise.

- (c) <u>Vesting of Restricted Shares</u>. The Board may in its discretion prescribe the time and/or conditions upon which any Award of Restricted Shares shall vest and upon which any transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions or other terms and conditions of Restricted Shares shall lapse or expire, including any acceleration thereof. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, vesting of Restricted Shares shall be contingent upon the grantee's continued employment with or provision of services to the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary through the applicable vesting date, and shall be in installments, over a period of four years from the date of grant of the Restricted Shares, in such manner that at the end of two years from the date of grant of the Restricted Shares shall vest (and the forfeiture provisions thereof shall lapse) and at the end of each of the remaining two years 25% of the Restricted Shares shall vest (and the forfeiture provisions thereof shall lapse).
- (d) <u>Expiration, Termination and Forfeiture of Unvested Awards</u> Except as otherwise specified by the Board and subject to the provisions of Section 12, upon the termination of the grantee's employment or service with the Company, any portion of the Option that was not exercised as of such time shall immediately expire and terminate and any portion of the Restricted Shares not yet vested as of such time shall immediately be forfeited and returned to the Company; provided, however, that a grantee's employment and service shall not be deemed to have been terminated for purposes of this sentence if such grantee continues to be employed with, or provide services to, any of the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary.

11. Nontransferability of Options and Restricted Shares; Disqualifying Dispositions

(a) Options. Other than with respect to Incentive Stock Options (which are covered by the following paragraph), unless otherwise determined by the Board, Options and/or the right to Options and/or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto (until such time as any restrictions applicable thereto hereunder, including, in the case of Ordinary Shares resulting from the exercise of Options granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse) are personal, and except insofar as is specified in the Restated 2000 Plan, and, where applicable, subject to Section 102, may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance, and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. During the lifetime of the grantee the Option may only be exercised by the designated grantee, or if granted to the Trustee, by the Trustee on behalf of the designated grantee.

Incentive Stock Options and/or the right thereto are personal and may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance, and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. During the lifetime of the grantee the Incentive Stock Option may only be exercised by the designated grantee.

If a grantee of an Incentive Stock Option makes any disposition of shares delivered pursuant to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option under the circumstances described in Section 421(b) of the Code (relating to certain disqualifying dispositions) or any successor provision of the Code, such individual shall notify the Company of such disposition within ten days thereof.

A note as to some or all of the provisions of this Section 11(a) or a legend may appear on any document which grants the Option or any Agreement hereunder.

(b) <u>Restricted Shares</u>. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Shares and/or the rights to Restricted Shares are personal, and, except insofar as is specified in the Restated 2000 Plan, and, where applicable, subject to Section 102, may not, until such time as the restrictions applicable to such Restricted Shares, including, in the case of grants of Restricted Shares through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse, be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance (but only to the extent that such Restricted Shares had vested on the date of death of the grantee), and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. Unless the Board provides otherwise, certificates issued in respect of Restricted Shares and, where applicable, any Additional Rights with respect thereto, shall be registered in the name of the Trustee or the grantee, as the case may be, and deposited, together with a share transfer deed signed and endorsed by the grantee in blank (the "Share Transfer Deed"), with the Company, the Trustee (in all cases where the Award is through the Trustee) or such custodian as may be designated by the Board, and shall be held by the Company, the Trustee or the custodian until such time as the restrictions applicable to such Restricted Shares, including, in the case of grants of Restricted Shares through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse.

In the event that, for any reason whatsoever, including pursuant to Section 12(b), any Restricted Shares which have not vested and on which the forfeiture provisions have not theretofore lapsed shall be cancelled, terminated or forfeited, the Company, the Trustee or the custodian, as the case may be, shall, unless instructed otherwise by the Board, exercise the Share Transfer Deed (and each is authorized to complete any missing details therein) in order to return such Restricted Shares to the Company and make them available again for purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan or for other corporate purposes.

12. Termination of Employment or Services

(a) If the employment or services of an Option holder with or to the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary is or are terminated prior to the complete exercise of an Option: (i) by reason of death, disability (in the case of Incentive Stock Options or Nonqualified Stock Options, as defined in Section 422(c)(6) of the Code, and in all other cases as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion) or retirement after age 60 with the approval of the Board, the Option shall remain exercisable by the grantee or his or her estate (to the extent that it has acquired the rights of the deceased grantee by will or by operation of law), as the case may be, for a period of one year following such termination (but only to the extent exercisable at the time of such termination and not beyond the scheduled expiration date); and (ii) for any other reason, all Options held by such holder shall immediately expire upon such termination.

Notwithstanding (ii) above, in the event of termination of employment or services by the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary within twelve months after a Significant Event (as defined in Section 17), the Option shall remain exercisable (but only to the extent exercisable at the time of such termination and not beyond the scheduled expiration date) for a period of one month following such termination.

- (b) If the employment or services of a grantee of Restricted Shares with or to the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary is or are terminated prior to the full vesting of, and lapsing of forfeiture provisions on, such Restricted Shares for any reason, the Restricted Shares held by such grantee that have not theretofore vested and on which the forfeiture provisions have not theretofore lapsed shall immediately be forfeited and returned to the Company upon such termination.
- (c) The Board may determine whether any given leave of absence or other circumstance constitutes a termination of employment or services. Awards granted under the Restated 2000 Plan shall not be affected by any change of employment or other designation so long as the grantee continues to be an employee of, or to provide services to, the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may, in its absolute discretion, extend the period of exercise of the Option by a grantee or grantees for such time as it shall determine either with or without conditions; provided however, that the period of exercise shall not be extended beyond the term of the Option pursuant to Section 9, and provided further, that the extension of the exercise period for an Incentive Stock Option or any other Option held by a grantee who is subject to U.S. taxation will not be made without the consent of the grantee.
- (e) In such case as Section 102 shall apply to any Award, where the grantee ceases to be an employee or director of the Company or of a Related Company prior to the expiration of such period as may be prescribed by applicable law and regulations, the exemption provided by Section 102 may not apply with respect to that grantee pursuant to applicable law. In such case, the grantee shall be obliged to make arrangements with the tax authorities at his or her expense for all matters to do with the taxation of the Options, the Restricted Shares and/or the Ordinary Shares.

13. Cancellation of Options

Without limiting the foregoing and the provisions of Section 17, the Board may, with the consent of the grantee (provided such consent is given within 60 days of the Company's proposal to do so), from time to time cancel all or any portion of any Option then subject to exercise, and the Company's obligation in respect of such cancelled Option may be discharged by: (i) payment to the grantee or to the Trustee of an amount in cash equal to the excess, if any, of the Market Price of the Ordinary Shares at the date of such cancellation subject to the portion of the Option so cancelled over the aggregate Option Exercise Price of such Ordinary Shares; (ii) the issuance or transfer to the grantee of Ordinary Shares with a Market Price at the date of such transfer equal to any such excess; or (iii) a combination of cash and Ordinary Shares with a combined value equal to any such excess, all as determined by the Board in its sole discretion. If any Options are cancelled as aforesaid, they shall, for purposes of the Maximum Restated 2000 Plan Shares and the Incentive Stock Option limitation set forth in Section 3(e), be deemed as if exercised and as if the underlying Ordinary Shares were issued.

14. Rights as Shareholders

(a) <u>Options</u>. The holder of an Option shall have none of the rights of a shareholder with respect to the Ordinary Shares subject to the Option until such shares are transferred to the holder upon the exercise of the Option.

(b) <u>Restricted Shares</u>. Upon the issuance of Restricted Shares, the Restricted Shares shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights of a shareholder of the Company with respect to the Restricted Shares, subject to the provisions of the Restated 2000 Plan (including the provisions with respect to the vesting and forfeiture provisions on Restricted Shares, the provisions with respect to voting rights, by or through the Trustee or a custodian pursuant to Section 15(b), the provisions with respect to dividends set forth in Section 15(a)(iv), and the provisions with respect to transferability set forth in Section 11(b)) and any restrictions and conditions as the Board may include in the applicable Agreement.

15. Dividends and Voting Rights

- (a) Ordinary Shares, once issued upon the exercise of Options hereunder, and Restricted Shares, shall participate equally with the Company's other Ordinary Shares in every cash dividend which shall be declared and distributed, subject to the following provisions:
 - (i) A cash dividend shall be distributed only to persons registered in the register of members as shareholders on the record date fixed for the distribution of the dividend.
 - (ii) A dividend with regard to Ordinary Shares which are registered in the name of the Trustee or a custodian shall be paid to the Trustee or the custodian, as the case may be, subject to any lawful deduction of tax, whether such rate is at the usual rate applicable to a dividend or at a higher rate. The Trustee or custodian shall transfer the dividend to the grantees in accordance with instructions that he or she shall receive from the Company. Alternatively, the Company shall be entitled to pay the dividend directly to the grantee subject to the deduction of the applicable tax.
 - (iii) Without derogating from the provisions of Section 15(a)(ii), the Company, the Trustee or any custodian shall be entitled to set off and deduct at source from any dividend any sum that the grantee owes to the Company (including any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary), the Trustee or the custodian, whether under the Restated 2000 Plan or otherwise, and/or any sum that the grantee owes to the tax authorities.
 - (iv) Dividends on any Restricted Shares that have not yet vested and the forfeiture provisions with respect to which have not yet lapsed, may: (A) be paid as aforesaid; (B) be withheld by the Company subject to vesting of the Restricted Shares; or (C) be reinvested into additional Ordinary Shares of the Company which will be treated as the underlying Restricted Shares and will be subject to the same vesting schedule as the underlying Restricted Shares with respect to which such dividend was paid, all as determined by the Board in its sole discretion prior to the distribution of any dividend.
- (b) Holders of Restricted Shares and of Ordinary Shares issued following exercise of any Option shall have voting rights with respect to such shares; provided however, that for as long as any Restricted Shares or any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award are registered in the name of the Trustee or deposited with a custodian, the Trustee or custodian alone shall be entitled to receive every notice to which a shareholder is entitled, and only the Trustee or custodian, or whomever the Trustee or custodian shall designate, shall be entitled to exercise rights as a shareholder vis-a-vis the Company, including the right to participate in all shareholders' meetings and to vote such Restricted Shares or Ordinary Shares thereat. The Trustee or custodian, as the case may be, shall vote such shares in accordance with the instructions of the grantees on whose behalf they are held and, in the absence of such instructions, at the discretion of the Trustee or custodian in the best interests of the Company.

16. Rights and/or Benefits Arising out of the Employee/Employer or other Relationship and the Absence of an Obligation to Employ or Retain

- (a) No income or gain which shall be credited to or which purports to be credited to a grantee as a result of the Restated 2000 Plan shall in any manner be taken into account in the calculation of the basis of the grantee's entitlements from the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary or in the calculation of any social welfare right or other rights or benefits arising out of the employee/employer or any other relationship. If, pursuant to any law, the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary shall be obliged for the purposes of calculation of the said items to take into account income or gain actually or theoretically credited to the grantee, the grantee shall indemnify the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary against any expense caused to it in this regard.
- (b) Nothing in the Restated 2000 Plan or any Award granted pursuant thereto shall be interpreted as obligating the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary to employ or retain the services of the grantee, or as conferring upon any grantee any right to continue in the employment of or service with the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary or as restricting the right of the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary or as restricting the right of the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary as restricting the right of the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary as a result of the termination of his or her employment or services, including, without limitation, any claim that such termination causes any Options to expire and/or any Restricted Shares to be forfeited and/or prevents the grantee from exercising any Options, and/or from receiving or retaining any Ordinary Shares otherwise issuable pursuant to any Award granted by, or Agreement with, the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary or results in any loss due to an imposition, or earlier than anticipated imposition, of tax liability pursuant to applicable law.

17. Adjustments upon Changes in Capitalization; Significant Event

Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Restated 2000 Plan, the Board shall, consistent with any applicable provisions as may be set forth in an applicable Agreement, take such action as it deems appropriate for the adjustment of the number and class of shares subject to each unexercised or unvested Award and in the purchase prices of each such Award in the event of changes in the outstanding share capital of the Company by reason of any stock dividend (bonus shares), stock split, recapitalization, combination, exchange of shares, merger, consolidation, liquidation, split-up, split-off, spin-off or other similar change in capitalization, or a distribution to ordinary shareholders, including a rights offering, other than cash dividends or any like change, including making provision for a cash payment to the holder of an outstanding Award in consideration for the cancellation of such Award, including, in the case of an outstanding Option, a cash payment to the holder of such Option in consideration for the cancellation of such Option in an amount equal to the excess, if any, of the Market Price (as determined as of a date specified by the Board) of the shares subject to such Option over the aggregate Option Exercise Price of such Option (it being understood that, in such event, any Option having an Option Exercise Price equal to, or in excess of, the Market Price of a share subject to such Option may be cancelled and terminated without any payment or consideration therefor). In any such event, the Board shall also appropriately

adjust the aggregate number and class of shares available under the Restated 2000 Plan and the other maximum figures/limitations set forth under the Restated 2000 Plan, including, without limitation, adjustments to the Maximum Restated 2000 Plan Shares set forth in Section 3(b), the Restricted Share Limitation set forth in Section 3(d), the maximum number of Incentive Stock Options issuable under the Restated 2000 Plan set forth in Section 3(e) and the other components of any of the foregoing that relate to the number and class of shares issuable under the Restated 2000 Plan, and the Board's determinations shall be conclusive.

Each of the following shall be a "**Significant Event**": (i) Board or (if approval of the shareholders of the Company is required) shareholder approval of: (a) any consolidation or merger of the Company in which the Company is not the continuing or surviving corporation or pursuant to which Ordinary Shares would be converted into cash, securities or other property, other than a merger of the Company in which the holders of Ordinary Shares immediately prior to the merger have the same proportionate ownership of Ordinary Shares of the surviving corporation immediately after the merger; (b) any sale, lease, exchange or other transfer (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) of all or substantially all the assets or shares of the Company; or (c) the adoption of any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Company; (ii) any person or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934) other than the Company making a tender offer or exchange offer to acquire any Ordinary Shares (or securities convertible into Ordinary Shares) for cash, securities or any other consideration, provided that: (a) at least a portion of such securities sought pursuant to the offer in question is acquired; and (b) after consummation of such offer, the person in question is the "beneficial owner" (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934), directly or indirectly, of 20% or more of the outstanding Ordinary Shares (calculated as provided in paragraph (d) of such Rule 13d-3 in the case of rights to acquire Ordinary Shares); or (iii) during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the entire Board cease for any reason to constitute a majority thereof unless the election, or the nomination for election by the Company's shareholders, of each new director was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then still in office who were directors at the beginning of the

18. Term, Termination and Amendment

Unless the Restated 2000 Plan shall theretofore have been terminated as hereinafter provided, it shall terminate on, and no Award shall be granted after, June 4, 2015. The Restated 2000 Plan may be terminated, modified, amended or extended by the shareholders of the Company. The Board may at any time terminate, modify or amend the Restated 2000 Plan in such respects as it shall deem advisable; provided, however, that the Board may not, without approval by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of voting stock of the Company present and voting at a duly held meeting at which a quorum is present, (a) except for adjustments in connection with events described in Section 17, (i) increase the maximum number of Ordinary Shares as to which Awards may be granted under the Restated 2000 Plan, (ii) increase the maximum number of Incentive Stock Options issuable under the Restated 2000 Plan, or (iii) increase, for purposes of the Restated 2000 Plan, the Restricted Share Limitation, (b) change the class of persons eligible to receive Awards, (c) expand the types of Awards issuable under the Restated 2000 Plan, (d) amend an Option to lower its purchase price, or take any other action with respect to an Option that would be treated as a re-pricing under generally accepted accounting principles or any applicable stock exchange rules, (e) extend the term of the Restated 2000 Plan, or (f) adopt any other amendments to the Restated 2000 Plan that are considered material (including permitting "reload" features with respect to Options or granting Options with a purchase price below Market Price as provided for herein (other than as permitted under Section 7 for Options issued in assumption of, or in substitution for, outstanding awards previously granted by a company acquired by the Company, a Related Company or a Foreign Subsidiary or with which the Company, a Related

Company or a Foreign Subsidiary merges or consolidates)) or that are required to be approved by shareholders pursuant to the rules of any stock exchange on which the Ordinary Shares are listed or by applicable law. Except as provided in the following paragraph or in Section 1(c), no termination, modification or amendment of the Restated 2000 Plan may, without the consent of the grantee to whom any Award shall theretofore have been granted, adversely affect the rights of such grantee under such Award.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board shall have the right at any time and from time to time and without prior notice to modify outstanding Awards to comply with or satisfy local laws and regulations, to avoid costly governmental filings or to implement administrative changes to the Restated 2000 Plan that are deemed necessary or advisable by the Board for compliance with laws. By means of illustration but not limitation, the Board may modify or restrict the method of exercise of an Award, or delay, suspend or prohibit the exercise of Options or the sale of shares, to avoid securities laws or exchange control filings, laws or regulations or to comply therewith, or for any other administrative purposes deemed appropriate by the Board.

19. Effectiveness of the Restated 2000 Plan

The merger of the 1995 Plan into the 2000 Plan and the Restated 2000 Plan shall be effective as of the date of approval thereof by the Board, which occurred on June 5, 2005 (the "**2005 Effective Time**"), subject to shareholder approval of the Restated 2000 Plan within 12 months of the 2005 Effective Time. If shareholder approval is not obtained at the 2005 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, the 1995 Plan shall expire on June 21, 2005, and the 2000 Plan will continue as in effect immediately prior to the 2005 Effective Time. No Award will be granted under the Restated 2000 Plan following the 2005 Effective Time and unterstanding as of immediately prior to the 2005 Effective Time shall continue to be governed by the terms of the 1995 Plan or the 2000 Plan granted under the tarms of the 2000 Plan as in effect from time to time. Awards granted following the 2005 Effective Time shall be granted under the terms of the Restated 2000 Plan as in effect from time to time. Awards granted prior to termination of the Restated 2000 Plan may, subject to the terms of the Restated 2000 Plan and any applicable Agreement with a grantee, be exercised thereafter.

20. <u>Taxation</u>

(a) <u>General.</u> The grantee shall be liable for all taxes, duties, fines and other payments which may be imposed by any tax authorities and for every obligatory payment of whatever source and upon whomsoever levied (including, but not limited to, social security, health tax, etc., as may be applicable) in respect of the Awards, the shares issued under the Restated 2000 Plan or dividends (including, without limitation, upon the grant, vesting or exercise of the Options, the grant or vesting of any Restricted Shares, the issuance or sale of any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award or the registration of any Ordinary Shares in the grantee's name) or any other benefit in respect thereof and/or for all charges which shall accrue to the grantee, the Company, any Related Company, any Foreign Subsidiary, the Trustee and/or any custodian in connection with the Restated 2000 Plan, the Awards, or any act or omission by the grantee or the Company, any Related Company, any Foreign Subsidiary, the Trustee and/or other authorities, including, without limitation, any such payments required to be made by the Company, any Related Company or any Foreign Subsidiary as the result of any sale by the grantee or shares which were designated as made through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 prior to the end of the Lock-Up Period. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Company, as applicable, shall pay, at its expense, any social security payments payable by the employer with respect to Awards so granted to the extent required as a result of such election.

- (b) Withholding. The Company, any Related Company, any Foreign Subsidiary, the Trustee and/or any custodian shall have the right to require the grantee to pay an amount in cash or to retain or sell without notice Ordinary Shares in value sufficient to cover any tax required by any governmental entity to be withheld or otherwise deducted and paid with respect to the Awards or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto (including, without limitation, upon their grant, vesting, exercise or sale or the registration of the Ordinary Shares in the grantee's name) or with respect to dividends or any other benefits in respect thereof ("Withholding Tax"), and to make payment (or to reimburse itself or himself or herself for payment made) to the appropriate tax authority of an amount in cash equal to the amount of such Withholding Tax, remitting any balance to the grantee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the grantee shall be entitled to satisfy the obligation to pay any Withholding Tax, in whole or in part, by providing the Company, a Related Company, a Foreign Subsidiary, the Trustee and/or any custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any custodian to pay such Withholding Tax.
- (c) <u>Certificate of Authorization of Assessing Officer</u>. The Company (including any Related Company and any Foreign Subsidiary), the Trustee or the custodian shall at any time be entitled to apply to the Assessing Officer, and in the case of a grantee outside the State of Israel, to any non-Israeli tax authority, for receipt of their certificate of authorization as to the amount of tax which the Company, any Related Company, any Foreign Subsidiary, the Trustee, the custodian or the grantee is to pay to the tax authorities resulting from the grant of any Options, the exercise thereof, the issuance of any Ordinary Shares, receipt of any Awards of Restricted Shares, the sale of any Ordinary Shares deriving from the Award, or regarding any other question with respect to the application of the Restated 2000 Plan.
- (d) Security for Payment of Taxes Without derogating from the above, the Company (including any Related Company and any Foreign Subsidiary) and/or the Trustee or the custodian shall have the right to require that any grantee provide guarantees or other security to the Company's satisfaction to guarantee the payment of any taxes or other obligatory payments which may be payable as a result of or in connection with the grant of an Option, the exercise thereof, the registration of any Options or shares in the grantee's name, the receipt of any Awards of Restricted Shares and the issuance, sale or transfer of any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award (including any sum payable arising out of or in connection with the Company's, the Related Company's, the Foreign Subsidiary's, the Trustee's or the custodian's obligations to deduct tax and other obligatory payments at source). With respect to Awards granted pursuant to Section 102 which were not designated as made through a trustee, if the grantee's employment with the Company or a Related Company is terminated for any reason, the grantee will be obligated to provide the Company with a guarantee or other security to its satisfaction and at its discretion, to cover any tax obligations which may arise thereafter in connection with the disposition of the Ordinary Shares.
- (e) <u>Election under Section 83(b)</u>. If an Award grantee, in connection with the acquisition of shares under the Restated 2000 Plan, makes an effective election under Section 83(b) of the Code (to include in gross income in the year of transfer of the amounts specified in Section 83(b) of the Code), the grantee shall notify the Company of such election within ten days of filing notice of the election with the Internal Revenue Service or other governmental authority, in addition to any filing and notification required pursuant to regulations issued under Section 83(b) of the Code or other applicable provision.

21. Governing Law

The Restated 2000 Plan and all instruments issued hereunder shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of Israel, subject to the provisions of the Code with respect to Incentive Stock Options, and in the event of any ambiguity or conflict, the provisions hereof shall be so construed and applied as to give effect to the intention that any Incentive Stock Option granted to employees of Foreign Subsidiaries will qualify as an "Incentive Stock Option" under Section 422 of the Code.

22. Miscellaneous

The Board may direct that any certificate evidencing shares delivered pursuant to the Restated 2000 Plan shall bear a legend setting forth such restrictions on transferability as the Board may determine to be necessary or desirable, and may advise the transfer agent to place a stop order against any legended shares.

ORBOTECH LTD.

2010 EQUITY-BASED INCENTIVE PLAN (AS AMENDED AND RESTATED)

Table of Contents

1.	Preamble	2
2.	Administration	2
3.	Shares Subject to the 2010 Plan	3
4.	Eligibility; Written Agreement	4
5.	Grant of the Awards and Issuance of the Ordinary Shares to the Trustee	5
6.	Terms of Grant of Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units	5
7.	Purchase Price	6
8.	Vesting of Awards	6
9.	Nontransferability of Awards	7
10.	Termination of Employment or Services	8
11.	Rights as Shareholders	8
12.	Dividends and Voting Rights	9
13.	Rights and/or Benefits Arising out of the Employee/Employer or Other Relationship and the Absence of an Obligation to Employ or Retain	10
14.	Adjustments Upon Changes in Capitalization; Significant Event	11
15.	Term, Termination and Amendment	12
16.	Effectiveness of the 2010 Plan	13
17.	Taxation	13
18.	Governing Law	16
19.	Miscellaneous	16
	1	

1. <u>Preamble</u>

- (a) Orbotech Ltd., an Israeli corporation (the 'Company''), hereby adopts the "2010 Equity-Based Incentive Plan'', which shall be referred to herein as the "2010 Plan''.
- (b) The general purpose and intent of the 2010 Plan is assist the Company in attracting, retaining, motivating and rewarding employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of the Company and Related Companies (as defined below) by providing them with equity-based incentives.
- (c) The 2010 Plan provides for the granting of: (i) Ordinary Shares (as defined below) subject to certain transfer restrictions, forfeiture conditions and/or other terms and conditions specified herein and in the applicable Agreement ("Restricted Shares"); and (ii) awards representing an unfunded and unsecured promise to deliver Ordinary Shares, cash, other securities or other property, as determined by the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board"), in accordance with the terms and conditions specified herein and in the applicable Agreement (Restricted Share Units") (Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units, collectively, "Awards", and each, an "Award").
- (d) Employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of: (i) the Company and/or (ii) companies, partnerships or other entities and their respective subsidiary companies, partnerships or entities inside or outside of Israel in which the Company holds, directly or indirectly, at least a 50% equity interest (each a "Related Company") shall be eligible to receive Awards under the 2010 Plan (each a "Participant").
- (e) The 2010 Plan is intended to enable the Company to grant Awards under various and different tax regimes including, without limitation: (i) pursuant and subject to Section 102 of the Israeli Income Tax Ordinance (New Version) 1961 (the "Tax Ordinance") or any provision which may amend or replace it and any regulations, rules, orders or procedures promulgated thereunder (collectively, "Section 102") and to designate them as either grants made through a trustee or not through a trustee; (ii) pursuant and subject to Section 3(i) of the Tax Ordinance; and (iii) to Participants in jurisdictions other than Israel.

2. Administration

- (a) Subject to the provisions of any applicable law, the 2010 Plan shall be administered by the Board, which may delegate its duties and powers in whole or in part to any committee of the Board. Any reference herein to the Board shall also mean any such committee and, unless the powers of such committee have been specifically limited by the Board, in the 2010 Plan or by any applicable law, such committee shall have all powers of the Board granted herein.
- (b) Without derogating from the generality of the foregoing, the Board shall have the authority to designate grants made pursuant to Section 102 as either grants made through a trustee or not through a trustee and to determine (and from time to time, change, subject to Section 102) the tax route applicable to Awards granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 (e.g., the capital gains route or the employment income route) and to make any other elections with respect to the 2010 Plan pursuant to applicable law.
- (c) The Board shall have plenary authority to determine the terms and conditions of all Awards (which need not be identical) consistent with the terms of the 2010 Plan (including, without limitation: (i) the purchase price, if any, of Awards; (ii) the

individuals to whom, and the time or times at which, Awards shall be granted; (iii) the types of Awards to be granted; (iv) the number of Ordinary Shares to be subject to each Award; (v) whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Awards may be settled in cash, Ordinary Shares, other securities, other Awards or other property, or canceled, forfeited or suspended, and the method or methods by which Awards may be settled, canceled, forfeited or suspended; (vi) whether to accelerate the vesting of, payment for or lapse of restrictions on, Awards; (vii) whether grants shall be made through a trustee or not through a trustee; (viii) whether an Award shall be granted pursuant to Section 102 or otherwise; (ix) whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Restricted Shares should be subject to transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions and/or other terms and conditions; and (x) when any Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units shall vest and any transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions and/or other terms and conditions with respect thereto should lapse and/or expire) and, except as otherwise prohibited by the 2010 Plan, to waive any such terms and conditions at any time.

- (d) Subject to Section 15, the Board shall have plenary authority to construe and interpret the 2010 Plan, to prescribe, amend and rescind the rules and regulations relating thereto and to make all other determinations the Board deems necessary or advisable for the administration of the 2010 Plan. The Board may correct any defect or supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the 2010 Plan in the manner and to the extent the Board deems necessary or advisable. All determinations of the Board pursuant to the provisions of the 2010 Plan and all related orders and resolutions of the Board shall be final, conclusive and binding on all persons, including the Company, its shareholders, Participants and their estates and beneficiaries.
- (e) No director or officer of the Company shall be personally liable or obligated to any Participant or other person as a result of any decision or omission made and/or action taken with respect to the 2010 Plan or its execution.

3. Shares Subject to the 2010 Plan

- (a) <u>Subject Shares</u>. The shares subject to the 2010 Plan shall be Ordinary Shares of the Company of NIS 0.14 nominal (par) value per share (Ordinary Shares"). Such Ordinary Shares may be, in whole or in part, as the Board shall from time to time determine and subject to applicable law, authorized and unissued Ordinary Shares or issued and fully paid Ordinary Shares which have resulted from Restricted Shares which have been forfeited and returned to the Company, or Ordinary Shares which shall have otherwise been purchased by the Company, by the Trustee (as hereinafter defined) or by any custodian hereunder with funds provided by the Company.
- (b) Maximum Shares. The aggregate number of Ordinary Shares that may be issued and delivered pursuant to Awards granted under the 2010 Plan (the "Maximum 2010 Plan Shares") shall not exceed 1,000,000; provided, however, that an aggregate of 250,000 or more of the Ordinary Shares subject to the Maximum 2010 Plan Shares (the "Performance-Based Minimum Amount") shall be designated as Performance-Based Restricted Shares or Performance-Based Restricted Share Units pursuant to Section 8(a)(iii). The number of Maximum 2010 Plan Shares and the Performance-Based Minimum Amount") shall be adjusted in accordance with the terms set forth herein, including, without limitation, Section 14. No Award may be issued under the 2010 Plan unless, at the time of the grant of such Award, such Award would not cause the Maximum 2010 Plan Shares limitation to be exceeded.

Any increase in the Maximum 2010 Plan Shares shall be subject to the provisions of Section 15.

- (c) Expired, Terminated, Forfeited or Cancelled Awards; Awards Settled in Cash or Otherwise Terminated If any Award granted under the 2010 Plan shall expire, terminate or be forfeited or cancelled, settled in cash, or otherwise terminate for any reason without a delivery to the Participant (or the Trustee or custodian on his or her behalf) of the full number of Ordinary Shares to which the Award related, the Ordinary Shares under such Award which were not so delivered shall again be available for the purposes of the 2010 Plan. The foregoing shall not apply to: (i) Ordinary Shares which were not delivered pursuant to Performance-Based Restricted Shares or Performance-Based Restricted Share Units which expired, terminated or were forfeited or lapsed solely because the performance goals with respect thereto were not attained and such Ordinary Shares will not again be available for purposes of the 2010 Plan; or (ii) Ordinary Shares, if any, withheld or surrendered in payment of taxes relating to an Award, which shall be deemed Ordinary Shares delivered to the Participant for the purposes hereof and will not again be available for purposes of the 2010 Plan. For the avoidance of doubt, if, with respect to any Performance-Based Restricted Shares or Performance-Based Restricted Share Units, such Award expires, terminates or is forfeited or cancelled, settled in cash, or otherwise terminated for any reason other than because the performance goals with respect thereto were not attained without a delivery to the Participant (or the Trustee or custodian on his or her behalf) of the full number of Ordinary Shares to which the Award related (such as subsequent to the relevant performance goals being met, or prior to the termination of the relevant performance period of the applicable performance goals for reasons not connected with the applicable performance goals (e.g. termination of a Participant's employment or service with the Company)), the Ordinary Shares under such Award which were not so delivered shall again be available for the purposes of the 2010 Plan.
- (d) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, equity-based awards assumed or substituted by the Company or any Related Company as part of a corporate transaction (including, without limitation, from an entity that merges with or into the Company or any Related Company, is acquired by the Company or any Related Company, or is otherwise involved in a similar transaction) shall not count against the number of Ordinary Shares reserved and available for purposes of the 2010 Plan.

4. Eligibility; Written Agreement

- (a) Awards hereunder may be made to any Participant; provided, however, that Awards under Section 102 may only be made to persons who are, at the time of the Award, employees (as such term is defined for purposes of Section 102 and which currently includes officers and directors) of the Company or any Israeli Related Company. The grant of an Award hereunder shall not, in and of itself, either entitle such Participant to participate, nor disqualify such Participant from participating, in any other grant of Awards pursuant to the 2010 Plan or any other equity remuneration plan of the Company.
- (b) Each grant of an Award shall be evidenced by a written agreement (the "Agreement"). Each Agreement with respect to an Award shall, inter alia, designate: (i) whether the Award granted thereunder is pursuant to Section 102 and, if so, under which tax route, or otherwise; and/or (ii) whether the Award shall be granted through the Trustee or not through the Trustee. In each case, the Agreement shall be in such form, and contain such terms and provisions not inconsistent with the provisions of the 2010 Plan, as the Board from time to time shall approve. The effective date of the granting of an Award shall be the date specified as such by the Board (provided such date is not earlier than the date of the Board resolution in this regard) and in the

absence of any such specification, the date on which the Board approves such grant. Each grantee of an Award shall be notified thereof and a written Agreement shall be executed and delivered by the Company and the Participant. Any such Agreement may contain such provisions as the Board deems appropriate to ensure that the penalty provisions of Sections 280G and 4999 of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time (the "**Code**") will not apply to any cash or Ordinary Shares received by the Participant from the Company.

5. Grant of the Awards and Issuance of the Ordinary Shares to the Trustee

- (a) The Board shall appoint (and may, from time to time, replace) a trustee for the purposes of the 2010 Plan (the **Trustee**"), and may, from time to time, appoint, remove or replace a custodian for the purposes of the 2010 Plan.
- (b) Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all Awards to Participants shall be issued by the Company in the name of the Trustee or custodian and the share certificates representing any Restricted Shares or Ordinary Shares issued pursuant to any Awards hereunder and any and all other or additional rights or shares deriving therefrom or issued in connection therewith, such as, but not limited to, bonus shares (stock dividends) ("Additional Rights"), shall be issued by the Company in the name of the Trustee or custodian in trust for the designated Participant and shall be deposited with and held by the Trustee or custodian, and registered in the Trustee's or custodian's name in the register of members of the Company, for such period as determined by the Board but, in the case of grants of Awards through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, not less than the period required, or approved with respect thereto pursuant to Section 102 or any other applicable laws and regulations as shall be in effect from time to time (the "Lock-Up Period").

Furthermore, and without derogating from the aforesaid or any other provision hereof, Awards granted or Ordinary Shares issued which were designated as made through a trustee pursuant to Section 102: (i) may not be sold until the end of the Lock-Up Period, unless otherwise allowed or determined by the Israeli tax authorities; and (ii) all Additional Rights with respect thereto will be subject to the same tax route applicable to the original Award.

(c) Nothing in the foregoing provisions shall derogate from the power of the Board to grant Awards to the Trustee or a custodian otherwise than under the provisions of Section 102 or to grant Awards to Participants directly otherwise than through the Trustee or a custodian or on terms which differ from those specified above or to approve the transfer of Awards and/or of Ordinary Shares from the Trustee to the name of any Participant(s) upon such conditions as shall be determined by the Board.

6. Terms of Grant of Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units

Subject to the provisions of the 2010 Plan (including, without limitation, Section 3(b)) and any applicable law, the Board shall have the discretion to determine the number of Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units to be granted to each Participant, the duration of the period during which, and the conditions, if any, under which, Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units may be forfeited to the Company, the purchase price, if any, of Restricted Shares and the Ordinary Shares underlying any Restricted Share Units and the other terms and conditions of such Awards. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Agreement, payment of any purchase price of Restricted Shares or the Ordinary Shares underlying any Restricted Share Units with respect thereto is signed in such manner as the Board may prescribe.

Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Shares shall be subject to the restrictions on sale and transferability as set forth in Section 9(a); shall vest as provided for in Section 8(a); shall be forfeited as provided for in Sections 8(b) and 10(a); and shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights pursuant to Section 11(b).

Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Share Units shall be subject to the restrictions on sale and transferability as set forth in Section 9(b); shall vest as provided for in Section 8(a); and shall be forfeited as provided for in Sections 8(b) and 10(a). The Agreement with respect to Restricted Share Units may, at the discretion of the Board, include payment for dividend equivalents pursuant to Section 12(a)(v).

7. Purchase Price

The consideration, if any, to be paid by a Participant for each Restricted Share and for Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units shall be determined by the Board. It is anticipated that Restricted Shares and Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units will be issued at substantially below Market Price (as defined below) of the Ordinary Shares and for nominal consideration only, if any, provided that less than the nominal (par) value of such shares may be paid only if the appropriate provisions of the Israeli Companies Law, 5759-1999 are complied with.

For purposes hereof, the "Market Price" of the Ordinary Shares shall mean, as of any given date, the mean average between the high and the low sale prices of the Ordinary Shares, as reported by the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation System Global Select Market (or such market in which such prices are regularly quoted ("Nasdaq"), or, if the Ordinary Shares are not listed on Nasdaq, the closing price of the Ordinary Shares as reported by the National Quotation Bureau Incorporated, or, in all other cases, the value set in good faith by the Board.

8. Vesting of Awards

- (a) Vesting of Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units.
 - (i) The Board may in its discretion prescribe the time and/or conditions upon which any Award of Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units shall vest and upon which any transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions or other terms and conditions of Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units shall lapse or expire, including any acceleration thereof.
 - (ii) Unless otherwise determined by the Board, vesting of Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units shall be contingent upon the Participant's continued employment with or provision of services to the Company or a Related Company through the applicable vesting date, and shall be in installments, over a period of four years from the date of grant of the Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units, in such manner that at the end of two years from the date of grant of the Restricted Share Units (to the Trustee, custodian or Participant, as applicable), 50% of the Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units shall vest (and the forfeiture provisions thereof shall lapse), and at the end of each of the remaining two years, 25% of the Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units shall vest (and the forfeiture provisions thereof shall lapse).

⁶

- (iii) Notwithstanding Section 8(a)(ii) or anything to the contrary herein, the Board may determine that the lapse of the restrictions and forfeiture conditions with respect to Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units and their vesting may be subject, wholly or partially, to the attainment of performance goals approved by the Board for a performance period established by the Board (such Restricted Shares, "Performance-Based Restricted Shares" and such Restricted Share Units, "Performance-Based Restricted Shares" and such Restricted Share Units, "Performance goals have been met with respect to a given Participant.
- (iv) The Board shall prescribe the nature of, and conditions attaching to, any performance goals which may be set with respect to Awards granted under the 2010 Plan; provided, however, that such goals shall be linked to the Company's profitability.
- (b) Expiration, Termination and Forfeiture of Unvested Awards Except as otherwise specified by the Board and subject to the provisions of Section 10, upon termination of a Participant's employment or service with the Company, any portion of the Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units not yet vested as of such time shall immediately be forfeited and returned to the Company. For purposes of a Participant's termination, the Participant's employment or service shall not be deemed to have been terminated if such Participant continues to be employed with, or provide services to, the Company or any Related Company.

9. Nontransferability of Awards

(a) <u>Restricted Shares</u>. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Shares and/or the rights to Restricted Shares are personal, and, except insofar as is specified in the 2010 Plan, and, where applicable, subject to Section 102, may not, until such time as the restrictions applicable to such Restricted Shares, including, in the case of grants of Restricted Shares through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse, be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance (but only to the extent that such Restricted Shares had vested on the date of death of the Participant), and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. Unless the Board provides otherwise, certificates issued in respect of Restricted Shares and, where applicable, together with a share transfer deed signed and endorsed by the Participant in blank (the "Share Transfer Deed"), with the Company, the Trustee (in all cases where the Award is through the Trustee) or such custodian as may be designated by the Board, and shall be held by the Company, the Trustee or the custodian until such time as the restrictions applicable to such Restricted Shares, including, in the case of grants of Restricted Shares through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse.

In the event that, for any reason whatsoever, including pursuant to Section 10(a), any Restricted Shares which have not vested and on which the forfeiture provisions have not theretofore lapsed shall be cancelled, terminated or forfeited, the Company, the Trustee or the custodian, as the case may be, shall, unless instructed otherwise by the Board, exercise the Share Transfer Deed (and each is authorized to complete any missing details therein) in order to return such Restricted Shares to the Company and make them available again for purposes of the 2010 Plan subject to the provisions of Section 3(c) above or for other corporate purposes.

(b) <u>Restricted Share Units</u>. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Share Units, the rights to Restricted Share Units and/or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto are personal and may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law. Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units will be issued in the name of the Trustee or such custodian as may be designated by the Board, and certificates issued in respect thereof and, where applicable, any Additional Rights with respect thereto, shall be registered in the name of the Trustee or the custodian, unless otherwise determined by the Board with respect to Awards not granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102. Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 may not, until such time as the Lock-Up Period lapses, be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance, and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto.

10. Termination of Employment or Services

- (a) Except as otherwise determined by the Board, if the employment or services of a grantee of Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units with or to the Company or a Related Company is or are terminated prior to the full vesting of, and lapsing of forfeiture provisions on, such Award for any reason, the Restricted Shares and Restricted Share Units held by such Participant that have not theretofore vested and on which the forfeiture provisions have not theretofore lapsed shall immediately be forfeited and returned to the Company upon such termination.
- (b) The Board may determine whether any given leave of absence or other circumstance constitutes a termination of employment or services. Awards granted under the 2010 Plan shall not be affected by any change of employment or other designation so long as the Participant continues to be an employee of, or to provide services to, the Company or a Related Company.
- (c) In such case as Section 102 shall apply to any Award, where the Participant ceases to be an employee or a director of the Company or of a Related Company prior to the expiration of such period as may be prescribed by applicable law and regulations, the exemption provided by Section 102 may not apply with respect to that Participant pursuant to applicable law. In such case, the Participant shall be obliged to make arrangements with the tax authorities at his or her expense for all matters to do with the taxation of the Award and/or the underlying Ordinary Shares.

11. Rights as Shareholders

(a) <u>Restricted Share Units</u>. The holder of a Restricted Share Unit shall have none of the rights of a shareholder with respect to the Ordinary Shares subject to the Restricted Share Unit until the Ordinary Shares subject thereto are transferred to the holder following the vesting of the Restricted Share Unit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board shall have the discretion to provide for dividend equivalents with respect to Restricted Share Units pursuant to Section 12(a)(v). Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of any Restricted Share Units shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights of a shareholder of the Company with respect to thereto, subject to the provisions of the 2010 Plan (including, without limitation, the provisions with respect to voting rights, by or through the Trustee or a custodian pursuant to Section 12(b), the provisions with respect to dividends set forth in Section 12(a), and the provisions with respect to transferability set forth in Section 9(b)), and any restrictions and conditions as the Board may include in the applicable Agreement.

(b) <u>Restricted Shares</u>. Upon the issuance of Restricted Shares, the Restricted Shares shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights of a shareholder of the Company with respect to the Restricted Shares, subject to the provisions of the 2010 Plan (including, without limitation, the provisions with respect to the vesting and forfeiture provisions on Restricted Shares, the provisions with respect to voting rights, by or through the Trustee or a custodian pursuant to Section 12(b), the provisions with respect to dividends set forth in Section 12(a), and the provisions with respect to transferability set forth in Section 9(a)), and any restrictions and conditions as the Board may include in the applicable Agreement.

12. Dividends and Voting Rights

- (a) Ordinary Shares, once issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units and pursuant to a grant of Restricted Shares, shall participate equally with the Company's other Ordinary Shares in every cash dividend, whether in cash or in kind, which shall be declared and distributed, subject to the following provisions:
 - (i) A dividend shall be distributed only to persons registered in the register of members as shareholders on the record date fixed for the distribution of the dividend.
 - (ii) A dividend with regard to Ordinary Shares which are registered in the name of the Trustee or a custodian shall be paid to the Trustee or the custodian, as the case may be, subject to any lawful deduction of tax, whether such rate is at the usual rate applicable to a dividend or at a higher rate. The Trustee or custodian shall transfer the dividend to the Participants in accordance with instructions that he or she shall receive from the Company. Alternatively, the Company shall be entitled to pay the dividend directly to the Participant subject to the deduction of the applicable tax.
 - (iii) Except as provided in Section 17(f)(ii) and without derogating from the provisions of Section 12(a)(ii), the Company, the Trustee or any custodian shall be entitled to set off and deduct at source from any dividend any sum that the Participant owes to the Company, any Related Company, the Trustee or the custodian, whether under the 2010 Plan or otherwise, and/or any sum that the Participant owes to the tax authorities.
 - (iv) Dividends on any Restricted Shares that have not yet vested and the forfeiture provisions with respect to which have not yet lapsed may: (A) be paid as aforesaid; (B) be withheld by the Company subject to vesting of the Restricted Shares; or (C) be credited by the Company as additional Restricted Shares (determined by dividing the aggregate dividend amount (after any lawful deduction of tax) that would have been paid with respect to the Restricted Shares if they had been actual Ordinary Shares by the Market Price of an Ordinary Share on the dividend payment date), which additional Restricted Shares shall vest concurrently with the underlying Restricted Shares, all as determined by the Board in its sole discretion prior to the distribution of any dividend. Except as otherwise determined by the Board, no interest will accrue or be paid on the amount of any dividends withheld.



- (v) At the discretion of the Board, dividends on any Restricted Share Units that have not yet vested may: (A) be withheld by the Company subject to the vesting of the Restricted Share Units; or (B) be credited by the Company as additional Restricted Share Units (determined by dividing the aggregate dividend amount (after any lawful deduction of tax) that would have been paid with respect to the Restricted Share Units if they had been actual Ordinary Shares by the Market Price of an Ordinary Share on the dividend payment date), which additional Restricted Share Units shall vest and be settled concurrently with the underlying Restricted Share Units. Except as otherwise determined by the Board, no interest will accrue or be paid on the amount of any dividends withheld.
- (b) Holders of Restricted Shares and of Ordinary Shares issued following settlement of any Restricted Share Unit shall have voting rights with respect to such shares; provided however, that for as long as any Restricted Shares or any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award are registered in the name of the Trustee or deposited with a custodian, the Trustee or custodian alone shall be entitled to receive every notice to which a shareholder is entitled, and only the Trustee or custodian, or whomever the Trustee or custodian shall designate, shall be entitled to exercise rights as a shareholder vis-à-vis the Company, including the right to participate in all shareholders' meetings and to vote such Restricted Shares or Ordinary Shares thereat. The Trustee or custodian, as the case may be, shall vote such shares in accordance with the instructions of the Participants on whose behalf they are held and, in the absence of such instructions, at the discretion of the Trustee or custodian in the best interests of the Company.

13. Rights and/or Benefits Arising out of the Employee/Employer or Other Relationship and the Absence of an Obligation to Employ or Retain

- (a) No income or gain which shall be credited to or which purports to be credited to a Participant as a result of the 2010 Plan shall in any manner be taken into account in the calculation of the basis of the Participant's entitlements from the Company or any Related Company or in the calculation of any social welfare right or other rights or benefits arising out of the employee/employer or any other relationship (including, without limitation, any benefits under any pension, retirement, severance, profit sharing, bonus, life insurance, vacation or other legal requirement or benefit plan of the Company or any Related Company). Except as otherwise determined by the Board, if, pursuant to any law, the Company or any Related Company shall be obliged for the purposes of calculation of the said items to take into account income or gain actually or theoretically credited to the Participant, the Participant shall indemnify the Company or any Related Company against any expense caused to it in this regard.
- (b) Nothing in the 2010 Plan or any Award granted pursuant thereto shall be interpreted as obligating the Company or any Related Company to employ or retain the services of the Participant, or as conferring upon any Participant any right to continue in the employment of or service with the Company or any Related Company or as restricting the right of the Company or any Related Company to terminate such employment or services at any time. A Participant shall have no claim pursuant to the 2010 Plan whatsoever against the Company or any Related Company as a result of the termination of his or her employment or services, including, without limitation, any claim that such termination causes any Awards to be forfeited and/or prevents the Participant from receiving or retaining any Ordinary Shares otherwise issuable pursuant to any Award granted by, or Agreement with, the Company or any Related Company, or results in any loss due to an imposition, or earlier than anticipated imposition, of tax liability pursuant to applicable law.

(c) No Participant or other person shall have any claim to be granted any Award, and there is no obligation for uniformity of treatment of Participants or holders of Awards. The terms and conditions of Awards and the Board's determinations and interpretations with respect thereto need not be the same with respect to each Participant (whether or not such Participants are similarly situated).

14. Adjustments Upon Changes in Capitalization; Significant Event

(a) <u>Changes in Capitalization</u>. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the 2010 Plan, the Board shall, consistent with any applicable provisions as may be set forth in an applicable Agreement, take such action as it deems appropriate for the adjustment of each such Award in the event of changes in the outstanding share capital of the Company by reason of any stock dividend (bonus shares), stock split, reverse stock split, recapitalization, reorganization, combination, exchange of shares, merger, consolidation, liquidation, split-up, split-off, spin-off or other similar change in capitalization, or a distribution to ordinary shareholders, including a rights offering (but not including ordinary cash dividends), or any like change (including, without limitation, making provision for cash payments to holders of outstanding Awards in consideration for the cancellation of such Awards). In any such event, the Board without liability to any person shall make such substitution or adjustment, if any, as it deems equitable as to: (i) the number and kind of Ordinary Shares (for the avoidance of doubt, if Ordinary Shares are converted into other securities, the term "Ordinary Share" for purposes of the 2010 Plan shall constitute a reference to such other securities) or other securities issued or reserved for issuance pursuant to the 2010 Plan or pursuant to outstanding Awards; (ii) the maximum number of Ordinary Shares for which Awards (including, without limitation, the Performance-Based Minimum Amount set forth in Section 3(b)) may be granted; and/or (iii) any other affected terms of such Awards.

(b) Significant Event.

- (i) In the event of a Significant Event, the Board may, but shall not be obligated to: (A) accelerate, vest or cause the restrictions to lapse with respect to, all or any portion of an Award; (B) cancel all or any portion of an Award for fair value (as determined in the sole discretion of the Board), which may equal the value of the consideration to be paid in the Significant Event transaction to holders of the same number of Ordinary Shares subject to Awards (or, if no consideration is paid in any such transaction, the Market Price of the Ordinary Shares subject to such Awards) less, in the case of Awards subject to payment of a purchase price, the applicable aggregate purchase price of such Awards; or (C) provide for the issuance of substitute Awards with respect to acquiror stock that will substantially preserve the otherwise applicable terms of any affected Awards previously granted hereunder as determined by the Board in its sole discretion.
- (ii) Each of the following shall be a "Significant Event": (A) Board or (if approval of the shareholders of the Company is required) shareholder approval of: (1) any consolidation or merger of the Company in which the Company is not the continuing or surviving corporation or pursuant to which Ordinary Shares would be converted into cash, securities or other property, other than a merger of the Company in which the holders of Ordinary Shares immediately prior to the merger have the same proportionate ownership of Ordinary Shares of the surviving corporation immediately after the merger; (2) any sale, lease, exchange or other transfer (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) of all or substantially all the assets or shares of the

Company; or (3) the adoption of any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Company; (B) any person or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934) other than the Company making a tender offer or exchange offer to acquire any Ordinary Shares (or securities convertible into Ordinary Shares) for cash, securities or any other consideration, provided that: (1) at least a portion of such securities sought pursuant to the offer in question is acquired; and (2) after consummation of such offer, the person in question is the "beneficial owner" (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934), directly or indirectly, of 20% or more of the outstanding Ordinary Shares (calculated as provided in paragraph (d) of such Rule 13d-3 in the case of rights to acquire Ordinary Shares); or (C) during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constitute the entire Board cease for any reason to constitute a majority thereof unless the election, or the nomination for election by the Company's shareholders, of each new director was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then still in office who were directors at the beginning of the period.

15. Term, Termination and Amendment

Unless the 2010 Plan shall theretofore have been terminated as hereinafter provided, it shall terminate on, and no Award shall be granted after, July 14, 2020. The 2010 Plan may be terminated, modified, amended or extended by the shareholders of the Company. The Board may at any time terminate, modify or amend the 2010 Plan in such respects as it shall deem advisable; provided, however, that the Board may not, without approval by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of voting stock of the Company present and voting at a duly held meeting at which a quorum is present: (a) except for adjustments in connection with events described in Section 14: (i) increase the maximum number of Ordinary Shares as to which Awards may be granted under the 2010 Plan; or (ii) decrease, for purposes of the 2010 Plan, the Performance-Based Minimum Amount; (b) change the class of persons eligible to receive Awards; (c) expand the types of Awards issuable under the 2010 Plan; (d) extend the term of the 2010 Plan; or (e) adopt any other amendments to the 2010 Plan that are considered material under the rules of Nasdaq or that are required to be approved by shareholders pursuant to the rules of any stock exchange on which the Ordinary Shares are listed or by applicable law. Except as provided in the following paragraph or in Section 17, no termination, modification or amendment of the 2010 Plan may, without the consent of the Participant to whom any Award shall theretofore have been granted, adversely affect the rights of such Participant under such Award.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board shall have the right at any time and from time to time and without prior notice to modify outstanding Awards to comply with or satisfy applicable law, tax rules, stock exchange rules or accounting rules, to avoid costly governmental filings or to implement administrative changes to the 2010 Plan that are deemed necessary or advisable by the Board for compliance with applicable law. By means of illustration but not limitation, the Board may delay, suspend or prohibit the sale of shares, to avoid securities laws or exchange control filings, laws or regulations or to comply therewith, or for any other administrative purposes deemed appropriate by the Board.

16. Effectiveness of the 2010 Plan

The 2010 Plan shall be effective as of the date of approval thereof by the Board, which occurred on July 15, 2010 (the **Effective Time**''), subject to shareholder approval of the 2010 Plan within 12 months of the Effective Time. No Award will be granted under the 2010 Plan following the Effective Time until shareholder approval thereof is obtained. Awards granted prior to termination of the 2010 Plan will, subject to the terms of the 2010 Plan and any applicable Agreement with a Participant, continue to vest thereafter.

17. Taxation

(a) General.

- (i) The Company does not warrant that the 2010 Plan will be recognized by the income tax authorities in any jurisdiction or that any exemption or benefit currently available, whether pursuant to Section 102 or otherwise, will remain available.
- Each Participant shall be liable for all taxes, duties, fines and other payments which may be imposed, whether imposed upon the Participant, (ii) the Company, any Related Company, the Trustee and/or any custodian, under applicable law, rule or regulation (including, but not limited to, income tax, social security payments and health tax) with respect to an Award granted hereunder or any other benefit in respect thereof (including, but not limited to, taxes, duties, fines and other payments imposed under applicable law on the grant, vesting or settlement of an Award, the issuance of Ordinary Shares with respect to an Award, the registration of Ordinary Shares in the Participant's name, dividends paid on Ordinary Shares issued with respect to an Award, dividend equivalents granted with respect to an Award or the sale of Ordinary Shares issued with respect to an Award and including, without limitation, any such payment required to be made by the Company or any Related Company as the result of any sale by the Participant of shares which were designated as made through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 prior to the end of the Lock-Up Period). Notwithstanding the foregoing: (A) if the Company elects the 'employment income' route for Awards granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102; or (B) if the Company grants awards pursuant to Section 102 not through a trustee, the Company or the Related Company, as applicable, shall pay, at its expense, any social security payments payable by the employer with respect to Awards so granted to the extent required as a result of such election; and (C) if the Company elects the "capital gains" route for Awards granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Company or the Related Company, as applicable, shall pay, at its expense, any social security payments payable by the employer with respect to that portion of gains from such Awards that are taxed as 'employment income' pursuant to Section 102.
- (iii) Should any provision of Section 102 which applies to employees be amended, such amendment shall be deemed included in the 2010 Plan with respect to Awards issued in the context of Section 102.
- (b) <u>Withholding</u>. The Company, any Related Company, the Trustee and/or any custodian shall have the right to require the Participant to pay an amount in cash or to retain or sell without notice Ordinary Shares in value sufficient to cover any tax required by any governmental entity to be withheld or otherwise deducted and paid with respect to the Awards or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto (including, without limitation, upon their grant, vesting, settlement or sale or the registration of the Ordinary Shares in the Participant's name) or with respect to dividends or any other benefits in respect

thereof ("Withholding Tax"), and to make payment (or to reimburse itself or himself or herself for payment made) to the appropriate tax authority of an amount in cash equal to the amount of such Withholding Tax, remitting any balance to the Participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant shall be entitled to satisfy the obligation to pay any Withholding Tax, in whole or in part, by providing the Company, a Related Company, the Trustee and/or any custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any custodian to pay such Withholding Tax.

- (c) <u>Certificate of Authorization of Assessing Officer</u>. The Company, any Related Company, the Trustee or the custodian shall at any time be entitled to apply to the Israeli Tax Authority, and in the case of a Participant outside the State of Israel, to any non-Israeli tax authority, for receipt of their certificate of authorization as to the amount of tax which the Company, any Related Company, the Trustee, the custodian or the Participant is to pay to the tax authorities resulting from the grant, vesting or settlement of any Awards of Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units, the issuance or sale of any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award, or regarding any other question with respect to the application of the 2010 Plan.
- (d) Security for Payment of Taxes Without derogating from the above, the Company (including any Related Company) and/or the Trustee or the custodian shall have the right to require that any Participant provide guarantees or other security to the Company's satisfaction to guarantee the payment of any taxes or other obligatory payments which may be payable as a result of or in connection with the grant or vesting of any Awards of Restricted Shares or Restricted Share Units and the issuance, sale or transfer of any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award (including any sum payable arising out of or in connection with the Company's, the Related Company's, the Trustee's or the custodian's obligations to deduct tax and other obligatory payments at source). With respect to Awards granted pursuant to Section 102 which were not designated as made through a trustee, if the Participant's employment with the Company or a Related Company is terminated for any reason, the Participant will be obligated to provide the Company with a guarantee or other security to its satisfaction and at its discretion, to cover any tax obligations which may arise thereafter in connection with the Ordinary Shares.
- (e) <u>Election under Section 83(b)</u>. No election under Section 83(b) of the Code (to include in gross income in the year of transfer the amounts specified in Section 83(b) of the Code) or under a similar provision of law may be made unless expressly permitted by the terms of the applicable Agreement or by action of the Board in writing prior to the making of such election. If a Participant, in connection with the acquisition of shares under the 2010 Plan, is expressly permitted under the terms of the applicable Agreement or by such Board action to make such an election and the Participant makes the election, the Participant shall notify the Company of such election within ten days of filing notice of the election with the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or other governmental authority, in addition to any filing and notification required pursuant to regulations issued under Section 83(b) of the Code or other applicable provision.
- (f) Section 409A.
 - (i) It is intended that the provisions of the 2010 Plan comply with Section 409A of the Code and the Department of Treasury regulations and other interpretative guidance issued thereunder, including, without limitation, any such regulations or other guidance that may be issued after the Effective Time ("Section 409A"), and all provisions of the 2010 Plan shall be construed and interpreted in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Section 409A.

- (ii) No Participant or the creditors of any Participant shall have the right to subject any deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A) payable under the 2010 Plan to any anticipation, alienation, sale, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, attachment or garnishment. Except as permitted under Section 409A, any deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A) payable to any Participant or for the benefit of any Participant under the 2010 Plan may not be reduced by, or offset against, any amount owing by any such Participant to the Company or any Related Company.
- (iii) Notwithstanding any other provisions in the 2010 Plan or any Agreement to the contrary, in the event that it is reasonably determined by the Company that, as a result of Section 409A, payments in respect of any Award may not be made at the time contemplated by the terms of the 2010 Plan or the relevant Agreement, as the case may be, without causing the Participant holding such Award to be subject to taxation under Section 409A, the Company will make such payment as soon as practicable following the first day that would not result in the Participant incurring any tax liability under Section 409A. If, at the time of a Participant's separation from service (within the meaning of Section 409A), (A) such Participant shall be a specified employee (within the meaning of Section 409A and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time) and (B) the Company shall make a good faith determination that an amount payable pursuant to an Award constitutes deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A), the payment of which is required to be delayed pursuant to the six-month delay rule set forth in Section 409A in order to avoid taxes or penalties under Section 409A, then the Company shall not pay such amount on the otherwise scheduled payment date, but shall instead pay it on the first business day after such six-month period. Such amount shall be paid without interest, unless otherwise determined by the Board, in its sole discretion. To the extent any amount under the 2010 Plan to which Section 409A, applies is payable in two or more installments, each installment payment shall be treated as a separate and distinct payment for purposes of Section 409A.
- (iv) Notwithstanding any provision of the 2010 Plan to the contrary, in light of the uncertainty with respect to the proper application of Section 409A, the Company reserves the right to make amendments to any Award as the Company deems necessary or desirable to avoid the imposition of taxes or penalties under Section 409A. In any case, a Participant shall be solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on such Participant or for such Participant's account in connection with an Award (including any taxes and penalties under Section 409A), and neither the Company nor any Related Company shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold such Participant harmless from any or all of such taxes or penalties.

18. Governing Law

The 2010 Plan and all instruments issued hereunder shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Israel without reference to the principles of conflict of laws thereof.

19. Miscellaneous

- (a) The Board may direct that any certificate evidencing shares delivered pursuant to the 2010 Plan shall bear a legend setting forth such restrictions on transferability as the Board may determine to be necessary or desirable, and may advise the transfer agent to place a stop order against any legended shares.
- (b) (i) The Company shall not have any liability for the nonissuance or nontransfer, or for any delay in the issuance or transfer of any Ordinary Shares subject to Awards, resulting from the inability of the Company to obtain, or from any delay in obtaining, from any regulatory body having jurisdiction or authority, any requisite approval to issue or transfer any such shares, if counsel for the Company deems such approval necessary for the lawful issuance or transfer thereof.
 - (ii) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company shall not have any obligation or liability as a result of any delay in issuing any certificate evidencing Ordinary Shares or in the delivery thereof to the Trustee, any custodian or Participants, or any act or omission of any Company-designated brokerage firm in relation to Ordinary Shares.
- (c) The Board shall have the power to impose such other restrictions on Awards as it may deem necessary or appropriate to ensure that such Awards satisfy all requirements for favorable tax treatment under Section 102 or any other applicable tax law provision.
- (d) Nothing in the 2010 Plan shall be construed to limit the right of the Company to establish other plans or to pay compensation to its employees, officers or directors in cash or property, in a manner that is not expressly authorized under the 2010 Plan.
- (e) Nothing in the 2010 Plan shall be construed to limit, impair or otherwise affect the Company's right or power to make adjustments, reclassifications, reorganizations or changes of its capital or business structure, or to merge or consolidate, or dissolve, liquidate, sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets, or to limit the right or power of the Company or any Related Company to take any action that such entity deems to be necessary or appropriate.

ORBOTECH LTD.

2015 EQUITY-BASED INCENTIVE PLAN (AS AMENDED AND RESTATED)

Table of Contents		
1.	Preamble	2
2.	Administration	2
3.	Shares Subject to the 2015 Plan	4
4.	Eligibility; Written Agreement	6
5.	Trustee; Custodian	6
6.	Grant of Awards	7
7.	Vesting of Awards	9
8.	Exercise or Settlement of Awards	9
9.	Termination of Awards	12
10.	Performance-Based Awards	13
11.	Non-transferability of Awards	13
12.	Rights as Shareholders	15
13.	Dividends and Voting Rights	16
14.	Matters in Connection with the Employee/Employer or Other Relationship	17
15.	Adjustments Upon Changes in Capitalization; Significant Event	18
16.	Effectiveness of the 2015 Plan	19
17.	Term, Termination and Amendment	19
18.	Taxation	20
19.	Governing Law	22
20	Clawback	23
21.	Miscellaneous	23

1. <u>Preamble</u>

- 1.1 Orbotech Ltd., an Israeli company (the "**Company**"), hereby adopts the '2015 Equity-Based Incentive Plan', which shall be referred to herein as the "2015 Plan".
- 1.2 The general purpose and intent of the 2015 Plan is to assist the Company in attracting, retaining, motivating and rewarding employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of the Company and Related Companies (as defined below) either existing or which may hereafter be organized or acquired by the Company or any Related Company, by providing them with opportunities to acquire a proprietary interest in the Company by the grant of equity-based incentives.
- 1.3 The 2015 Plan provides for the granting of: (i) options to purchase Ordinary Shares (as defined below) (**Options**"); (ii) awards representing an unfunded and unsecured promise to deliver Ordinary Shares, cash, other securities or other property ("**Restricted Share Units**"); (iii) Ordinary Shares subject to certain transfer restrictions, forfeiture conditions and/or other terms and conditions specified herein and in the applicable Agreement (as defined below) (**Westricted Shares**"); and (iv) any other equity-based awards that the Board of Directors of the Company (the "**Board**") determines are consistent with the purpose of the 2015 Plan, in each case, in accordance with the terms and conditions specified herein and in the applicable Agreement (such Options, Restricted Share Units, Restricted Shares and other equity-based awards, collectively, "Awards", and each, an "Award").
- 1.4 Employees, officers, directors and/or consultants of: (i) the Company; and/or (ii) companies, partnerships or other entities and their respective subsidiary companies, partnerships or entities inside or outside of Israel in which the Company holds, directly or indirectly, at least a 50% equity interest (each a "**Related Company**") shall be eligible to receive Awards under the 2015 Plan (each a "**Participant**").
- 1.5 The 2015 Plan is intended to enable the Company to grant Awards under various and different tax regimes including, without limitation: (i) pursuant and subject to Section 102 of the Israeli Income Tax Ordinance (New Version) 1961 or any provision which may amend or replace it and any regulations, rules, orders or procedures promulgated thereunder ("Section 102" and the "Tax Ordinance", respectively) and to designate them as either grants made through a trustee or not through a trustee; (ii) pursuant and subject to Section 3(i) of the Tax Ordinance or the corresponding provision of any subsequently enacted statute; (iii) pursuant to Section 422 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time (the "Code"), and designate them as incentive stock options ('Incentive Stock Options"); and (iv) to Participants in jurisdictions other than the United States of America and the State of Israel.

2. <u>Administration</u>

2.1 Subject to the provisions of any applicable law, the 2015 Plan shall be administered by the Board, which may delegate its duties and powers in whole or in part to any committee of the Board. Any reference herein to the Board shall also mean any such committee and, unless the powers of such committee have been specifically limited by the Board, in the 2015 Plan or by any applicable law, such committee shall have all powers of the Board granted herein. Furthermore, and to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Board may delegate to officers or employees of the Company or any Related Company, or committees thereof, the authority, subject to such terms as the Board shall determine, to perform such functions, including but not limited to administrative functions, as the Board may determine appropriate. The Board may appoint agents to assist it in administering the 2015 Plan.

- 2.2 Without derogating from the generality of the foregoing, the Board shall have the authority to designate grants made pursuant to Section 102 as either grants made through a trustee or not through a trustee and to determine (and from time to time, change, subject to Section 102) the tax route applicable to Awards granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 (e.g., the capital gains route or the employment income route), to conform the 2015 Plan to the legal requirements of any jurisdiction in which the Company or a Related Company operates or to allow more favorable tax treatment under any applicable provisions of tax laws and to make any other elections with respect to the 2015 Plan pursuant to applicable law.
- 2.3 Subject to any mandatory provisions of applicable law, the Board shall have plenary authority to determine the terms and conditions of all Awards (which need not be identical) consistent with the terms of the 2015 Plan, including, without limitation: (i) the purchase price, if any, of Awards; (ii) the individuals to whom, and the time or times at which. Awards shall be granted; (iii) the types of Awards to be granted; (iv) the number of Ordinary Shares to be subject to each Award and the allocation thereof; (v) whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Awards may be settled in cash, Ordinary Shares, other securities, other Awards or other property, or canceled, forfeited or suspended, and the method or methods by which Awards may be settled, canceled, forfeited or suspended; (vi) whether to accelerate the vesting of, payment for or lapse of restrictions on, Awards; (vii) whether grants shall be made through a trustee or not through a trustee; (viii) whether an Award shall be granted pursuant to Section 102 or otherwise; (ix) when any Awards shall vest, become exercisable and any transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions and/or other terms and conditions with respect thereto should lapse and/or expire, as applicable; (x) whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Awards should be subject to transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions and/or other terms and conditions; (xi) whether, to what extent and under what circumstances exercise, settlement or lapse of transfer restrictions and forfeiture provisions applicable to Awards should be subject to an exercise price or purchase price; (xii) whether, to what extent and under what circumstances Awards shall or may be subject, wholly or partially, to the attainment of performance goals; and (xiii) any other matter which is necessary or desirable for, or incidental to, the administration of the 2015 Plan and any Award hereunder, and, except as otherwise prohibited by the 2015 Plan, to waive any such terms and conditions at any time.
- 2.4 Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board shall have the right at any time and from time to time and without prior notice or consent to modify outstanding Awards to comply with or satisfy applicable law, tax rules, stock exchange rules or accounting rules, to avoid costly governmental filings or to implement administrative changes to the 2015 Plan that are deemed necessary or advisable by the Board for compliance with applicable law. By means of illustration but not limitation, the Board may delay, suspend or prohibit the sale of shares, to avoid securities laws or exchange control filings, laws or regulations or to comply therewith, or for any other administrative purposes deemed appropriate by the Board.
- 2.5 Subject to Section 17, the Board shall have plenary authority to construe and interpret the 2015 Plan, to prescribe, amend and rescind the rules and regulations relating thereto and to make all other determinations the Board deems necessary or advisable for the administration of the 2015 Plan. The Board may correct any defect or supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the 2015 Plan in the manner and to the extent the Board deems necessary or advisable. All determinations of the Board pursuant to the provisions of the 2015 Plan and all related orders and resolutions of the Board shall not be subject to review by any person and shall be final, conclusive and binding on all persons, including, without limitation, the Company, its shareholders, Participants and their estates and beneficiaries.

- 2.6 No director or officer of the Company shall be personally liable or obligated to any Participant or other person as a result of any decision or omission made and/or action taken with respect to the 2015 Plan or its execution.
- 2.7 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, any Award granted under the 2015 Plan to an Office Holder (as such term is defined in the Israeli Companies Law, 5759-1999 (the "**Companies Law**")) shall be subject to the Company's Compensation Policy with respect to the terms of office and employment of the Company's Office Holders as in effect from time to time (the "**Compensation Policy**"), unless otherwise determined by the Board and approved in accordance with the Companies Law.

3. Shares Subject to the 2015 Plan

3.1 <u>Subject Shares</u>

The shares subject to the 2015 Plan shall be Ordinary Shares of the Company of NIS 0.14 nominal (par) value per share (**Ordinary Shares**"), subject to adjustment as provided in Section 15. Such Ordinary Shares may be, in whole or in part, as the Board shall from time to time determine and subject to applicable law, authorized and unissued Ordinary Shares or previously issued and fully paid Ordinary Shares which have resulted from Awards which have been forfeited and returned to the Company, or Ordinary Shares which shall have otherwise been purchased by the Company or by a Related Company or by the Trustee or by any Custodian (as hereinafter defined) hereunder with funds provided by the Company. In no event shall fractional Ordinary Shares be issued under the 2015 Plan upon the exercise or settlement of any Award.

The Board may adopt reasonable counting procedures to ensure appropriate counting, avoid double counting (as, for example, in the case of substitute Awards) and make adjustments if the number of Ordinary Shares actually delivered differs from the number of shares previously counted in connection with an Award.

3.2 <u>Maximum Shares</u>

The aggregate number of Ordinary Shares that may be issued and delivered pursuant to Awards granted under the 2015 Plan (the **Maximum 2015 Plan Shares**") shall be equal to the sum of: (i) 1,375,000; (ii) the number of additional Ordinary Shares determined pursuant to Section 3.3; and (iii) the number of any additional Ordinary Shares resulting from an adjustment in accordance with the terms of the 2015 Plan, including, without limitation, Section 15. No Award may be issued under the 2015 Plan unless, at the time of the grant of such Award, such Award would not cause the Maximum 2015 Plan Shares limitation (as adjusted from time to time) to be exceeded.

Any increase in the Maximum 2015 Plan Shares other than provided in this Section 3 shall be subject to the provisions of Section 17.

3.3 Increase of Maximum Shares

The number of Ordinary Shares available for purposes of the 2015 Plan shall be increased automatically, at the close of business in New York, NY, United States, on December 31 of each of the calendar years 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020, by the greatest possible number of Ordinary Shares (rounded down to the nearest thousand) such that the sum of: (i) the total number of Ordinary Shares then subject to outstanding equity awards (under the 2015 Plan or any other equity remuneration plan of the Company, either currently existing or which may be adopted in the future, under which equity awards remain outstanding (collectively, "**Company Equity Plans**")); and (ii) the total number of Ordinary Shares then available for future equity awards under Company Equity Plans, shall not exceed 9.50% of the total number of Ordinary Shares be decreased pursuant to this Section 3.3.

For purposes of this Section 3.3: (A) an Award will be considered to be an 'outstanding Award' in the fiscal year in which it is granted; (B) an Option will be considered to be an 'outstanding Award' thereafter until it is exercised; and (C) any Award, other than Options, will be considered to be an 'outstanding Award' thereafter until it is no longer subject to conditions requiring continued service of the Participant. All Ordinary Shares available under the 2015 Plan shall be available for any type of Award, except that the maximum number of Ordinary Shares that may be subject to Incentive Stock Options granted under the 2015 Plan shall be as set forth in Section 3.5, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 15.

3.4 Expired, Terminated, Forfeited or Cancelled Awards; Awards Settled in Cash or Otherwise Terminated

If any Award granted under the 2015 Plan shall expire, terminate or be forfeited or cancelled, settled in cash, or otherwise terminate for any reason without a delivery to the Participant (or the Trustee or Custodian on the Participant's behalf) of the full number of Ordinary Shares to which the Award related, the Ordinary Shares under such Award which were not so delivered shall automatically, and without any further action on the part of the Company or any Participant, again be available for the purposes of the 2015 Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Ordinary Shares, if any, withheld or surrendered in payment of the exercise price or taxes relating to an Award, shall be deemed Ordinary Shares delivered to the Participant for the purposes hereof and will not again be available for purposes of the 2015 Plan.

3.5 Incentive Stock Option Limitation

The aggregate number of Ordinary Shares that may be issued and delivered under the 2015 Plan pursuant to Awards in the form of Incentive Stock Options shall not exceed 100% of the Maximum 2015 Plan Shares as of the Effective Time (as defined below) (subject to adjustment as provided in Section 15).

If the aggregate Market Price (as defined below) (determined with respect to each Incentive Stock Option at the time such Option is granted) of the Ordinary Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by a Participant during any calendar year (under all equity remuneration plans of the Company or any Related Company) exceeds \$100,000 (as such figure may be adjusted under Section 422(d) the Code), the Options or portion thereof that exceed such limit shall be Options that do not qualify as Incentive Stock Options (such Options, "**Nonqualified Stock Options**"); but in all other respects the original Agreement (as defined below) shall remain in full force and effect. The determination of which Options shall remain Incentive Stock Options and which Options shall be Nonqualified Stock Options shall be made taking Options into account in the order in which they were granted.

3.6 Equity awards assumed or substituted

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, equity-based awards assumed or substituted by the Company or any Related Company as part of a corporate transaction (including, without limitation, from an entity that merges with or into the Company or any Related Company, is acquired by the Company or any Related Company, or is otherwise involved in a similar transaction) shall not be counted against the number of Ordinary Shares reserved and available for purposes of the 2015 Plan.

4. Eligibility; Written Agreement

- 4.1 Awards hereunder may be made to any Participant; provided, however, that: (i) Awards under Section 102 may only be made to persons who are, at the time of grant, 'employees' (as such term is defined for purposes of Section 102 and which currently includes officers and directors) of the Company or any Israeli Related Company; and (ii) Incentive Stock Options shall only be made to persons who are, at the time of grant, employees of the Company or any Related Company (within the meaning of Section 424 of the Code). The grant of an Award hereunder shall not, in and of itself, either entitle any Participant to participate, nor disqualify any Participant from participating, in any other grant of Awards pursuant to the 2015 Plan or any other equity remuneration plan of the Company.
- 4.2 Each grant of an Award shall be evidenced by a written agreement executed and delivered by the Company and the Participant (the "Agreement"); and no Award may be exercised or settled and no transfer restrictions may lapse or expire, as applicable, in the absence of such executed Agreement. Each Agreement with respect to an Award shall, inter alia, designate: (i) whether the Award granted thereunder is pursuant to a specific tax route (such as Section 102 or Section 422 of the Code) and, if so, under which tax route, or otherwise; and/or (ii) whether the Award shall be granted through the Trustee or the Custodian or not through the Trustee or the Custodian. In each case, the Agreement shall be in such form, and contain such terms and provisions not inconsistent with the provisions of the 2015 Plan, as the Board from time to time shall approve.
- 4.3 The effective date of the granting of an Award shall be the date specified as such by the Board (provided such date is not earlier than the date of the Board resolution in this regard) and in the absence of any such specification, the date on which the Board approves such grant. Any Agreement may contain such provisions as the Board deems appropriate to ensure that the penalty provisions of Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code will not apply to any cash or Ordinary Shares received by the Participant from the Company.

5. <u>Trustee; Custodian</u>

- 5.1 The Board shall appoint (and may, from time to time, replace) a trustee for the purposes of the 2015 Plan (the **Trustee**"), and may, from time to time, appoint, remove or replace a custodian for the purposes of the 2015 Plan (the **"Custodian**").
- 5.2 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all Awards to Participants shall be issued by the Company in the name of the Trustee or Custodian and the share certificates representing any Ordinary Shares issued pursuant to any Awards hereunder and any and all other or additional rights or shares deriving therefrom or issued in connection therewith, such as, but not limited to, bonus shares (stock dividends) ("Additional Rights"), shall be issued by the Company in the name of the Trustee or Custodian in

trust for the designated Participant and shall be deposited with and held by the Trustee or Custodian, and registered in the Trustee's or the Custodian's name in the register of members of the Company, for such period as determined by the Board but, in the case of Awards through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, not less than the period required, or approved with respect thereto pursuant to Section 102 or any other applicable laws and regulations as shall be in effect from time to time (the "Lock-Up Period").

Furthermore, and without derogating from the aforesaid or any other provision hereof, Awards granted or Ordinary Shares issued which were designated as made through a trustee pursuant to Section 102: (i) may not be sold until the end of the Lock-Up Period, unless otherwise allowed or determined by the Israeli tax authorities; and (ii) all Additional Rights with respect thereto will be subject to the same tax route applicable to the original Award.

5.3 Nothing in the foregoing provisions shall derogate from the power of the Board to grant Awards to the Trustee or Custodian otherwise than under the provisions of Section 102 or to grant Awards to Participants directly otherwise than through the Trustee or Custodian or on terms which differ from those specified above or to approve the transfer of Awards and/or of Ordinary Shares from the Trustee or Custodian to the name of any Participant(s) upon such conditions as shall be determined by the Board.

6. Grant of Awards

6.1 Options

- 6.1.1 The consideration to be paid by Participants for each Ordinary Share purchased by exercising an Option (the **Option Exercise Price**") shall be determined by the Board, but shall not be less than 100% of the Market Price of such Ordinary Shares on the date of the grant. For purposes hereof, the "**Market Price**" of an Ordinary Share shall mean, as of any given date, the mean: (i) average between the high and the low sale prices of the Ordinary Shares, as reported by Nasdaq, or, if the Ordinary Shares are not listed on Nasdaq, the closing price of the Ordinary Shares as reported by the National Quotation Bureau Incorporated; or (ii) in the event there is no public market for the Ordinary Shares on such date, the value set in good faith by the Board consistent with the requirements of Sections 409A and 422 of the Code, to the extent applicable; provided, however, that Options issued in assumption of, or in substitution for, outstanding Awards previously granted by a company (other than the Company) acquired by the Company or a Related Company or with which the Company or a Related Company merges or consolidates may have an Option Exercise Price below Market Price. No Incentive Stock Option shall be granted to an employee who at the time of grant the total combined voting power of all classes of shares of the Company or any Related Company, unless at the time of grant the Option Exercise Price is at least 110% of the Market Price per Ordinary Share subject to the Incentive Stock Option.
- 6.1.2 An Option may not be amended to lower its Option Exercise Price, nor shall any other action be taken with respect to an Option that is treated as a re-pricing under generally accepted accounting principles or any applicable stock exchange rules, without the prior approval of such amendment or action by the Company's shareholders, provided however, that the Option Exercise Price or purchase price of an Award under the 2015 Plan may be adjusted in accordance with the terms of Section 15.

6.1.3 Notwithstanding any other provision of the 2015 Plan, the term of each Option shall be for such period as the Board shall determine, but shall not in any event be more than ten years from the date of grant thereof.

6.2 <u>Restricted Share Units</u>

- 6.2.1 The consideration, if any, to be paid by Participants for each Ordinary Share issued in settlement of a Restricted Share Unit shall be determined by the Board. It is anticipated that Ordinary Shares issued upon the settlement of Restricted Share Units will be issued at substantially below Market Price and for nominal consideration only, if any, provided that less than the nominal (par) value of such shares may be paid only if the appropriate provisions of the Companies Law are complied with.
- 6.2.2. Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Share Units shall be subject to the restrictions on sale and transferability as set forth in Section 11.2. The Agreement with respect to Restricted Share Units may, at the discretion of the Board, include payment for dividend equivalents pursuant to Section 13.

6.3 <u>Restricted Shares</u>

- 6.3.1 The consideration, if any, to be paid by Participants for each Restricted Share shall be determined by the Board. It is anticipated that Restricted Shares will be issued at substantially below Market Price and for nominal consideration only, if any, provided that less than the nominal (par) value of such shares may be paid only if the appropriate provisions of the Companies Law are complied with.
- 6.3.2 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Shares shall be subject to the restrictions on sale and transferability as set forth in Section 11.3; and shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights pursuant to Sections 12.3 and 13.

6.4 Other Equity-Based Awards

6.4.1 The Board is authorized, subject to any limitations under applicable law, to grant to Participants such other Awards that may be denominated or payable in, valued in whole or in part by reference to, or otherwise based on, or related to, Ordinary Shares, as deemed by the Board to be consistent with the purposes of the 2015 Plan. The Board may also grant Ordinary Shares as a bonus, or may grant other Awards in lieu of obligations of the Company or of a Related Company to pay cash or deliver other property under the 2015 Plan or under other plans or compensatory arrangements, on such terms as shall be determined by the Board (including with respect to the receipt of any approvals required from any relevant tax authority). The terms and conditions applicable to each such Award shall be determined by the Board and evidenced by an Agreement, including without limitation, with respect to vesting, exercise or settlement, as applicable, term and termination.

6.5 <u>All Awards</u>

6.5.1 Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Agreement, payment by a Participant of any purchase price of Ordinary Shares underlying any Award shall be made to the Company in such manner as the Board may prescribe, consistent with the provisions of the 2015 Plan.

7. Vesting of Awards

- 7.1 The Board may, in its discretion, prescribe the time and/or conditions upon which any Award shall vest and upon which any transfer restrictions, forfeiture provisions or other terms and conditions shall lapse or expire, including any acceleration thereof.
- 7.2 Unless otherwise determined by the Board or set forth in the applicable Agreement or in the 2015 Plan, vesting of all Awards shall, subject to Section 10, be in installments, over a period of four years from the date of grant, such that at the end of two years from the date of grant, 50% of the Ordinary Shares subject to the Award shall vest (or the forfeiture provisions thereof shall lapse), and at the end of each of the remaining two years, 25% of the Ordinary Shares subject to the Award shall vest (or the forfeiture provisions thereof shall lapse).

8. Exercise or Settlement of Awards

- 8.1 Options
 - 8.1.1 A Participant who desires to exercise an Option granted pursuant to the 2015 Plan shall notify the Company in writing, or, through the Trustee, shall cause the Company to be notified in writing, to such effect, and any such notice shall state the number of Ordinary Shares in respect of which the Option is being exercised and shall be accompanied by, or specify the arrangements for, payment of the full Option Exercise Price of such Ordinary Shares. Subject to the foregoing, an exercise notice may be in any form or manner that the Board may determine from time to time.
 - 8.1.2 A Participant who desires that the Trustee exercise an Option granted to the Trustee on the Participant's behalf shall so instruct the Trustee in writing in such form as shall be prescribed by the Board from time to time. Upon receipt of all the requisite documents, approvals and payments from the Participant, including sufficient proof of proper provision for the payment of any applicable taxes, in form satisfactory to the Company and the Trustee, the Trustee shall deliver a notice to the Company in such form as shall be prescribed by the Board from time to time, whereupon the Company shall allot the Ordinary Shares in the name of the Trustee.
 - 8.1.3 A Participant who desires to exercise an Option granted directly to the Participant (and not through the Trustee) shall so notify the Company in writing in such form as shall be prescribed by the Board from time to time. If Section 102 does not apply to the Option or the Ordinary Shares which relate thereto, then, as a condition for the exercise of the Option, the Participant shall be required to pay the tax applicable to the Participant (including all tax payable by the Company or any Related Company arising out of its obligation to deduct tax at source) pursuant to applicable law and the provisions of the 2015 Plan. Upon receipt of all the requisite documents, approvals and payments from the Participant, including sufficient proof of payment by the Participant of all applicable taxes as aforesaid, in form satisfactory to the Company, the Company shall allot the Ordinary Shares in the name of the Participant.

Unless otherwise determined by the Board, no Ordinary Shares shall be delivered pursuant to any exercise of an Option until payment of the Option Exercise Price shall be made in full and the Participant has paid to the Company (or the Company has withheld in accordance with this Section 8) an amount equal to any applicable taxes required to be withheld. Such payments, to the extent permitted by applicable law and approved by the Board, may be made by any of the following methods or by any other method approved by the Board from time to time: (i) in immediately available funds; (ii) by a broker-assisted cashless exercise in accordance with procedures approved by the Board, whereby payment of the Option Exercise Price and/or tax withholding obligations may be satisfied in whole or in part with Ordinary Shares subject to the Option by delivery of an irrevocable direction to a broker to sell Ordinary Shares and to deliver all or part of the sale proceeds to the Company in payment of the aggregate Option Exercise Price and, if applicable, the amount necessary to satisfy the Company's withholding obligations with respect to the issuance of the Ordinary Shares subject to the Option; or (iii) by delivery of a notice of 'net exercise' to the Company, pursuant to which the Company will reduce the number of Ordinary Shares issuable upon exercise of the Option by the largest whole number of Ordinary Shares whose value, as determined based on the then Market Price, does not exceed the aggregate Option Exercise Price and the amount of any applicable taxes required to be withheld. Provided however, that the Company will accept a cash or other payment from the Participant to the extent of any remaining balance of the aggregate Option Exercise Price and any applicable taxes not satisfied by such reduction in the number of whole shares to be issued or by any other means approved by the Board or specified in the Agreement.

8.2 <u>Restricted Share Units</u>

8.1.4

- 8.2.1 Unless otherwise provided or permitted in the Agreement, upon such date or dates designated in the applicable Agreement, the Company shall settle each Restricted Share Unit by delivering one Ordinary Share.
- 8.2.2 Unless otherwise determined by the Board or provided in the Agreement, all Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units pursuant to grants that have been made other than under Section 102 shall be held in the name of the Custodian or the Trustee on behalf of the Participant and shall be sold on the settlement date or the first day thereafter upon which public trading of Ordinary Shares takes place. The Board or the Agreement may provide, among other things, that only such number of Ordinary Shares as is necessary to satisfy the Company's tax withholding obligations with respect to the Ordinary Shares issued upon settlement of the Restricted Share Units shall be sold or that in lieu of any such sale the Company will accept a cash or other payment from the Participant to satisfy such obligations. In the event that any such sale cannot be made on the date specified above because the Participant is at that time prohibited from trading in Company shares shall be sold on the first day thereafter upon which public trading of Ordinary Shares in accordance with the Insider Trading of Ordinary Shares shall be sold on the first day thereafter upon which public trading of Ordinary Shares takes place on which the Participant may trade in Company shares in accordance with the Insider Trading Policy. The Company, or any Related Company, shall deduct at source, and remit to the relevant tax authority, any applicable tax payable in respect of the issuance and/or sale of such Ordinary Shares and shall transfer the net proceeds to the Participant, all in such manner as the Board may determine from time to time.

- 8.2.3 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, no Ordinary Shares shall be issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units until the Participant has paid to the Company (or the Company has withheld in accordance with this Section 8) an amount equal to any applicable taxes required to be withheld. Such payments may be made by any method approved by the Board from time to time.
- 8.2.4 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units pursuant to grants that have been made under Section 102 shall continue to be held by and in the name of the Trustee in trust for the Participant, all in such manner as the Board may determine from time to time.

8.3 <u>Restricted Shares</u>

- 8.3.1 Unless otherwise determined by the Board or provided in the Agreement, all Ordinary Shares issued as Restricted Shares pursuant to grants that have been made other than under Section 102 shall be held in the name of the Custodian on behalf of the Participant and shall be sold on the date upon which the restrictions and forfeiture conditions with respect to such Restricted Shares lapse, or the first day thereafter upon which public trading of Ordinary Shares takes place. The Board or the Agreement may provide, among other things, that only such number of Ordinary Shares as is necessary to satisfy the Company's tax withholding obligations with respect to the Restricted Shares upon which the restrictions and forfeiture provision have lapsed shall be sold or that in lieu of any such sale the Company will accept a cash or other payment from the Participant to satisfy such obligations. In the event that any such sale cannot be made on the date specified above because the Participant is at that time prohibited from trading in Company shares under the Insider Trading Policy, such Ordinary Shares shall be sold on the first day thereafter upon which public trading of Ordinary Shares takes place. The ordinary shares in accordance with the Insider Trading Policy. The Company or any Related Company shall deduct at source, and remit to the relevant tax authority, any applicable tax payable in respect of the issuance and/or sale of such Ordinary Shares and shall transfer the net proceeds to the Participant, all in such manner as the Board may determine from time to time.
- 8.3.2 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, no Ordinary Shares shall be issued as Restricted Shares pursuant to grants that have been made under the 2015 Plan until the Participant has paid to the Company (or the Company has withheld in accordance with this Section 8) an amount equal to any applicable taxes required to be withheld. Such payments may be made by any method approved by the Board from time to time.
- 8.3.3 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, all Ordinary Shares issued as Restricted Shares pursuant to grants that have been made under Section 102 shall continue to be held by and in the name of the Trustee in trust for the Participant, all in such manner as the Board may determine from time to time.

9. <u>Termination of Awards</u>

9.1

- Unless otherwise determined by the Board or provided in the applicable Agreement, if, prior to the complete vesting, exercise or settlement of, or lapse of forfeiture provisions with respect to, any Award, the employment or services of a Participant with or to the Company or a Related Company is or are terminated:
 - 9.1.1 due to resignation by the Participant or dismissal of the Participant for **'Cause'** (as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion) all Awards held by the Participant (whether vested or unvested) shall expire and be cancelled and forfeited immediately upon such termination of employment or services (irrespective of the effective date of such termination);
 - 9.1.2 due to dismissal of the Participant (other than for Cause) or by mutual agreement all Awards held by the Participant (whether vested or unvested) shall continue to vest until, and shall remain exercisable by the Participant until, and shall expire and be cancelled and forfeited upon, the effective date of termination of employment or services (unless the notice provides, or the Company and the Participant agree, otherwise); provided, however, that Options may not, in any event, be exercised beyond their originally-scheduled expiration dates;
 - 9.1.3 by reason of death, disability (in the case of Incentive Stock Options, as defined in Section 22(e)(3) of the Code, and in all other cases as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion) or retirement after age 60 with the approval of the Board all vested Options held by the Participant as of the effective date of termination of employment or services shall remain exercisable by the Participant or the Participant's estate (to the extent that it has acquired the rights of the deceased Participantby will or by operation of law), as the case may be, for a period of one year following such termination (but in any event, may not be exercised beyond their originally-scheduled expiration dates), and any unvested Awards held by the Participant shall expire and be cancelled and forfeited immediately upon such termination; and
 - 9.1.4 for any other reason all Awards held by the Participant shall remain exercisable by the Participant only to the extent anduntil, and shall expire and be cancelled and forfeited, as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion; provided, however, that Options may not, in any event, be exercised beyond their originally-scheduled expiration dates.
- 9.2 Notwithstanding Sections 9.1.1 and 9.1.2, in the event of termination of employment or services by the Company or a Related Company pursuant to Section 9.1.1 or 9.1.2 within twelve months after a Significant Event (as defined in Section 15.2.2) the following shall apply: (i) with respect to termination pursuant to Section 9.1.1, all Options held by the Participant which will have vested as of such termination of employment or services shall remain exercisable by the Participant for a period of not less than one month following such termination; and (ii) with respect to termination pursuant to Section 9.1.2, all Options held by the Participant which will have vested as of the effective date of termination of employment or services shall remain exercisable by the Participant for a period of not less than one month following such termination of employment or services shall remain exercisable by the Participant for a period of not less than one month following such termination (in each case unless the Agreement provides otherwise); provided, however, that such Options may not in any event, be exercised beyond their originally-scheduled expiration dates.

- 9.3 Awards shall not be affected by any change of employment or other designation so long as the Participant continues to be, or, by mutual agreement with the Company and/or a Related Company, immediately thereafter becomes, an employee of, or provides services to, the Company or a Related Company.
- 9.4 The Board may determine whether any given leave of absence or other circumstance constitutes a termination of employment or services.
- 9.5 In such case as Section 102 shall apply to any Award, where the Participant ceases to be an employee or director of the Company or of a Related Company prior to the expiration of such period as may be prescribed by applicable law and regulations, the exemption provided by Section 102 may not apply with respect to that Participant pursuant to applicable law. In such case, the Participant shall be obliged to make arrangements with the tax authorities at the Participant's expense for all matters to do with the taxation of the Options, the Restricted Share Units, the Restricted Shares, any other Award and/or the Ordinary Shares.

10. Performance-Based Awards

The Board may determine, at the time of grant of any Award, that forfeiture conditions and the lapse of the restrictions with respect to such Awards, and their vesting or settlement may be subject, wholly or partially, to the attainment of performance goals approved by the Board for a performance period established by the Board (such Awards, "**Performance-Based Awards**"). The Board shall prescribe the nature of, and conditions attaching to, any performance goals which may be set with respect to Performance-Based Awards granted under the 2015 Plan. The Board shall determine whether, with respect to a performance period, the applicable performance goals have been met generally or with respect to a given Participant.

11. Non-transferability of Awards

- 11.1 Options
 - 11.1.1 Other than with respect to Incentive Stock Options (which are dealt with in the following paragraph), unless otherwise determined by the Board, Options and/or the right to Options and/or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto (until such time as any restrictions applicable thereto hereunder, including, in the case of Ordinary Shares resulting from the exercise of Options granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse) are personal, and except insofar as is specified in the 2015 Plan, and, where applicable, subject to Section 102, may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance, and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. During the lifetime of the Participant the Option may only be exercised by the designated Participant, or if granted to the Trustee, by the Trustee on behalf of the designated Participant.
 - 11.1.2 Incentive Stock Options and/or the right thereto are personal and may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance, and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. During the lifetime of the Participant the Incentive Stock Option may only be exercised by the designated Participant.

- 11.1.3 If a holder of an Incentive Stock Option makes any disposition of shares delivered pursuant to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option under the circumstances described in Section 421(b) of the Code (relating to certain disqualifying dispositions) or any successor provision of the Code, such individual shall notify the Company of such disposition within ten days thereof.
- 11.1.4 A note as to some or all of the provisions of this Section 11 or a legend may appear on any document which grants the Option or any Agreement hereunder.

11.2 <u>Restricted Share Units</u>

11.2.1 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Share Units, the rights to Restricted Share Units and/or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto are personal and may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law. Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units will be issued in the name of the Trustee or Custodian, and certificates issued in respect thereof and, where applicable, any Additional Rights with respect thereto, shall be registered in the name of the Trustee or Custodian, unless otherwise determined by the Board with respect to Awards not granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102. Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of Restricted Share Units granted through a Trustee pursuant to Section 102 may not, until such time as the Lock-Up Period lapses, be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to the laws of inheritance, and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto.

11.3 <u>Restricted Shares</u>

11.3.1 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, Restricted Shares and/or the rights to Restricted Shares are personal, and, except insofar as is specified in the 2015 Plan, and, where applicable, subject to Section 102, may not, until such time as the restrictions applicable to such Restricted Shares, including, in the case of grants of Restricted Shares through a Trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse, be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged, withdrawn, attached or otherwise alienated or encumbered, either voluntarily or pursuant to any law, except by way of transfer pursuant to the laws of inheritance (but only to the extent that such Restricted Shares had vested on the date of death of the Participant), and no power of attorney or deed of transfer, whether the same has immediate effect or shall take effect on a future date, shall be given with respect thereto. Unless the Board provides otherwise, certificates issued in respect of Restricted Shares and, where applicable, any Additional Rights with respect thereto, shall be registered in the name of the Trustee, the Custodian or the Participant, as the case may be, and deposited, together with a share transfer deed signed and endorsed by the Participant in blank (the "Share Transfer Deed"), with the Company, the Trustee (in all cases where the Award is through the Trustee) or the Custodian, and shall be held by the Company, the Trustee or the Custodian until such time as the restrictions applicable to such Restricted Shares, including, in the case of grants of Restricted Shares through a Trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Lock-Up Period, lapse.

¹⁴

11.3.2 In the event that, for any reason whatsoever, including pursuant to Section 9, any Restricted Shares which have not vested and on which the forfeiture provisions have not theretofore lapsed shall be cancelled, terminated or forfeited, the Company, the Trustee or the Custodian, as the case may be, shall, unless instructed otherwise by the Board, exercise the Share Transfer Deed (and each is authorized to complete any missing details therein) in order to return such Restricted Shares to the Company and make them available again for purposes of the 2015 Plan or for other corporate purposes.

12. Rights as Shareholders

12.1 Options

12.1.1 The holder of an Option shall have none of the rights of a shareholder with respect to the Ordinary Shares subject to the Option until such shares are issued to the holder upon the exercise of the Option and in accordance with the terms of the 2015 Plan.

12.2 <u>Restricted Share Units</u>

12.2.1 The holder of a Restricted Share Unit shall have none of the rights of a shareholder with respect to the Ordinary Shares subject to Restricted Share Units until the Ordinary Shares subject thereto are issued to the holder following the settlement of the Restricted Share Units. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board shall have the discretion to provide for dividend equivalents with respect to Restricted Share Units pursuant to Section 13.2. Ordinary Shares issued in settlement of any Restricted Share Units shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights of a shareholder of the Company with respect thereto, subject to the provisions of the 2015 Plan (including, without limitation, the provisions with respect to voting rights, by or through the Trustee or Custodian pursuant to Section 13.3, the provisions with respect to dividends set forth in Section 13.1, and the provisions with respect to transferability set forth in Section 11.2) and any restrictions and conditions as the Board may include in the applicable Agreement.

12.3 <u>Restricted Shares</u>

12.3.1 Upon the issuance of Restricted Shares, the Restricted Shares shall confer upon the holders thereof the rights of a shareholder of the Company with respect to the Restricted Shares, subject to the provisions of the 2015 Plan (including, without limitation, the provisions with respect to the vesting and forfeiture provisions on Restricted Shares, the provisions with respect to voting rights, by or through the Trustee or Custodian pursuant to Section 13.3, the provisions with respect to dividends set forth in Sections 13.1 and 13.2, and the provisions with respect to transferability set forth in Section 11.3) and any restrictions and conditions as the Board may include in the applicable Agreement.

12.4 Other Equity-Based Awards

12.4.1 Unless otherwise determined by the Board, the holder of other equity-based Awards shall have none of the rights of a shareholder with respect to the Ordinary Shares subject to the Award until such shares are issued to the holder upon the exercise or settlement of the Award and in accordance with the terms of the 2015 Plan.

13. Dividends and Voting Rights

13.1 <u>All Awards</u>

Ordinary Shares, once issued upon the exercise, settlement or grant of Awards hereunder (as applicable), shall participate equally with the Company's other Ordinary Shares in every cash dividend which shall be declared and distributed, subject to the following provisions:

- 13.1.1 A cash dividend shall be distributed only to persons registered in the register of members as shareholders on the record date fixed for the distribution of the dividend.
- 13.1.2 A dividend with regard to Ordinary Shares which are registered in the name of the Trustee or Custodian shall be paid to the Trustee or Custodian, as the case may be, subject to any lawful deduction of tax, whether such rate is at the usual rate applicable to a dividend or at a higher rate. The Trustee or Custodian shall transfer the dividend to the Participant in accordance with instructions that the Trustee or Custodian shall receive from the Company. Alternatively, the Company shall be entitled to pay the dividend directly to the Participant subject to the deduction of the applicable tax.
- 13.1.3 Except as provided in Section 18.6.2 and without derogating from the provisions of Section 13.1.2, the Company, the Trustee or Custodian shall be entitled to set off and deduct at source from any dividend any sum that the Participant owes to the Company (including any Related Company), the Trustee or the Custodian, whether under the 2015 Plan or otherwise, and/or any sum that the Participant owes to the tax authorities.

13.2 Restricted Share Units and Restricted Shares

Dividends on Restricted Share Units and Restricted Shares that have not yet been settled and the forfeiture provisions with respect to which have not yet lapsed shall be subject to the following provisions:

13.2.1 At the discretion of the Board, dividends on any Restricted Share Units that have not yet been settled may: (i) be withheld by the Company subject to the settlement of the Restricted Share Units; or (ii) be credited by the Company as additional Restricted Share Units (determined by dividing the aggregate dividend amount (after any lawful deduction of tax) that would have been paid with respect to the Restricted Share Units if they had been actual Ordinary Shares by the Market Price of an Ordinary Share on the dividend payment date), which additional Restricted Share Units shall vest and be settled concurrently with the underlying Restricted Share Units. Except as otherwise determined by the Board, no interest will accrue or be paid on the amount of any dividends withheld.

- 13.2.2 Dividends on any Restricted Shares that have not yet vested and the forfeiture provisions with respect to which have not yet lapsed may: (i) be paid as aforesaid; (ii) be withheld by the Company subject to vesting of the Restricted Shares; or (iii) be credited by the Company as additional Restricted Shares (determined by dividing the aggregate dividend amount (after any lawful deduction of tax) that would have been paid with respect to the Restricted Shares if they had been actual Ordinary Shares by the Market Price of an Ordinary Share on the dividend payment date), which additional Restricted Shares shall vest concurrently with the underlying Restricted Shares, all as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion prior to the distribution of any dividend. Except as otherwise determined by the Board, no interest will accrue or be paid on the amount of any dividend.
- 13.3 Holders of Ordinary Shares issued following exercise of any Options or settlement of any Restricted Share Units or any other equity-based Awards and holders of Restricted Shares shall have voting rights with respect to such shares; provided however, that for as long as any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award or any Restricted Shares are registered in the name of the Trustee or deposited with a Custodian, the Trustee or Custodian alone shall be entitled to receive every notice to which a shareholder is entitled, and only the Trustee or Custodian, or whomever the Trustee or Custodian shall designate, shall be entitled to receive every notice to exercise rights as a shareholder vis-à-vis the Company, including the right to participate in all shareholders' meetings and to vote such Ordinary Shares or Restricted Shares thereat. The Trustee or Custodian, as the case may be, shall vote such shares in accordance with the instructions of the Participants on whose behalf they are held and, in the absence of such instructions, at the discretion of the Trustee or Custodian in the best interests of the Company.

14. Matters in Connection with the Employee/Employer or Other Relationship

- 14.1 No income or gain which shall be credited to or which purports to be credited to a Participant as a result of the 2015 Plan shall in any manner be taken into account in the calculation of the basis of the Participant's entitlements from the Company or any Related Company or in the calculation of any social welfare right or other rights or benefits arising out of the employee/employer or any other relationship (including, without limitation, any benefits under any pension, retirement, severance, profit sharing, bonus, life insurance, vacation or other legal requirement or benefit plan of the Company or any Related Company). Except as otherwise determined by the Board, if, pursuant to any law, the Company or any Related Company shall be obliged for the purposes of calculation of the said items to take into account income or gain actually or theoretically credited to the Participant, the Participant shall indemnify the Company or any Related Company against any expense caused to it in this regard.
- 14.2 Nothing in the 2015 Plan or any Award granted pursuant thereto shall be interpreted as obligating the Company or any Related Company to employ or retain the services of the Participant, or as conferring upon any Participant any right to continue in the employment of or service with the Company or any Related Company or as restricting the right of the Company or any Related Company to terminate such employment or services at any time. A Participant shall have no claim pursuant to the 2015 Plan whatsoever against the Company or any Related Company as a result of the termination of the Participant's employment or services, including, without limitation, any claim that such termination causes any Awards to be forfeited and/or prevents the Participant from receiving or retaining any Ordinary Shares otherwise issuable pursuant to any Award granted by, or Agreement with, the Company or any Related Company, or results in any loss due to an imposition, or earlier than anticipated imposition, of tax liability pursuant to applicable law.

14.3 No Participant or other person shall have any claim to be granted any Award, and there is no obligation for uniformity of treatment of Participants or holders of Awards. The terms and conditions of Awards and the Board's determinations and interpretations with respect thereto need not be the same with respect to each Participant (whether or not such Participants are similarly situated).

15. Adjustments Upon Changes in Capitalization; Significant Event

15.1 Changes in Capitalization

Notwithstanding any other provisions of the 2015 Plan, the Board shall, consistent with any applicable provisions as may be set forth in an applicable Agreement, take such action as it deems appropriate for the adjustment of each such Award in the event of changes in the outstanding share capital of the Company by reason of any stock dividend (bonus shares), stock split, reverse stock split, recapitalization, reorganization, combination, exchange of shares, merger, consolidation, liquidation, split-up, split-off, spin-off or other similar change in capitalization, or a distribution to ordinary shareholders, including a rights offering (but not including ordinary cash dividends), or any like change (including, without limitation, making provision for cash payments to holders of outstanding Awards in consideration for the cancellation of such Awards). In any such event, the Board without liability to any person shall make such substitution or adjustment, if any, as it deems equitable as to: (i) the number and kind of Ordinary Shares (for the avoidance of doubt, if Ordinary Shares are converted into other securities, the term 'Ordinary Share' for purposes of the 2015 Plan shall constitute a reference to such other securities) or other securities issued or reserved for issuance pursuant to the 2015 Plan or pursuant to outstanding Awards; (ii) the Maximum 2015 Plan Shares; (iii) the maximum number of Ordinary Shares that may be subject to Incentive Stock Options; (iv) the purchase price (including, without limitation, the Option Exercise Price), if applicable, with respect to any Award; and/or (iv) any other affected terms of such Awards.

15.2 Significant Event

- 15.2.1 In the event of a Significant Event, the Board may, but shall not be obligated to: (i) accelerate, vest or cause the restrictions to lapse with respect to, all or any portion of an Award; (ii) cancel all or any portion of an Award for fair value (as determined in the absolute discretion of the Board), which may equal the value of the consideration to be paid in the Significant Event transaction to holders of the same number of Ordinary Shares subject to Awards (or, if no consideration is paid in any such transaction, the Market Price of the Ordinary Shares subject to such Awards) less, in the case of Awards subject to payment of a purchase price (including, without limitation, the Option Exercise Price), the applicable aggregate purchase price of such Awards; or (iii) provide for the issuance of substitute Awards with respect to acquiror stock that will substantially preserve the otherwise applicable terms of any affected Awards previously granted hereunder as determined by the Board in its absolute discretion.
- 15.2.2 Each of the following shall be a "**Significant Event**": (i) Board or (if approval of the shareholders of the Company is required) shareholder approval of: (A) any consolidation or merger of the Company in which the Company is not the continuing or surviving corporation or pursuant to which

Ordinary Shares would be converted into cash, securities or other property, other than a merger of the Company in which the holders of Ordinary Shares immediately prior to the merger have the same proportionate ownership of Ordinary Shares of the surviving corporation immediately after the merger; (B) any sale, lease, exchange or other transfer (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) of all or substantially all the assets or shares of the Company; or (C) the adoption of any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Company; (ii) any person or group (within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934) other than the Company making a tender offer or exchange offer to acquire any Ordinary Shares) for cash, securities or any other consideration, provided that: (A) at least a portion of such securities sought pursuant to the offer in question is acquired; and (B) after consummation of such offer, the person in question is the 'beneficial owner' (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934), directly or indirectly, of 20% or more of the outstanding Ordinary Shares (calculated as provided in paragraph (d) of such Rule 13d-3 in the case of rights to acquire Ordinary Shares); or (iii) during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the entire Board cease for any reason to constitute a majority thereof unless the election, or the nomination for election by the Company's shareholders, of each new director was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then still in office who were directors at the beginning of the period.

16. Effectiveness of the 2015 Plan

The 2015 Plan shall be effective as of the date of approval thereof by the Board, which occurred on June 22, 2015 (the **Effective Time**"), subject to shareholder approval of the 2015 Plan within 12 months of the Effective Time. No Award will be granted under the 2015 Plan following the Effective Time until shareholder approval thereof is obtained. Awards granted prior to termination of the 2015 Plan will, subject to the terms of the 2015 Plan and any applicable Agreement with a Participant, continue to vest thereafter.

17. Term, Termination and Amendment

Unless the 2015 Plan shall theretofore have been terminated as hereinafter provided, it shall terminate on, and no Award shall be granted after, June 21, 2025. The 2015 Plan may be terminated, modified, amended or extended by the shareholders of the Company. The Board may at any time terminate, modify or amend the 2015 Plan in such respects as it shall deem advisable; provided, however, that the Board may not, without shareholder approval: (i) except for adjustments as provided for in Section 3.3 or in connection with events described in Section 15: (A) increase the Maximum 2015 Plan Shares; or (B) permit any action prohibited by Section 6.1.2; (ii) change the class of persons eligible to receive Awards; (iii) expand the types of Awards issuable under the 2015 Plan; (iv) extend the term of the 2015 Plan; (v) except for adjustments pursuant to Section 15; increase the maximum number of Ordinary Shares that may be subject to Incentive Stock Options; or (vi) adopt any other amendments to the 2015 Plan that are considered material under the rules of any stock exchange on which the Ordinary Shares are listed or by applicable law. Except as provided in Section 2.4 and in Section 18 or as otherwise provided in the 2015 Plan, no termination, modification or amendment of the 2015 Plan may, without the consent of the Participant to whom any Award shall theretofore have been granted, adversely affect the rights of such Participant under such Award.

¹⁹

18. <u>Taxation</u>

18.1 General

- 18.1.1 The Company does not warrant that the 2015 Plan will be recognized by the income tax authorities in any jurisdiction or that any exemption or benefit currently available, whether pursuant to Section 102 or otherwise, will remain available.
- 18.1.2 Each Participant shall be liable for all taxes, duties, fines and other payments which may be imposed, whether imposed upon the Participant, the Company, any Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian, under applicable law, rule or regulation (including, but not limited to, income tax, social security payments and health tax) with respect to an Award granted hereunder or any other benefit in respect thereof (including, but not limited to, taxes, duties, fines and other payments imposed under applicable law on the grant, vesting or settlement of an Award, the issuance of Ordinary Shares with respect to an Award, the registration of Ordinary Shares in the Participant's name, dividends paid on Ordinary Shares issued with respect to an Award, dividend equivalents granted with respect to an Award or the sale of Ordinary Shares issued with respect to an Award and including, without limitation, any such payment required to be made by the Company or any Related Company, as the result of any sale by the Participant of shares which were designated as made through a trustee pursuant to Section 102 prior to the end of the Lock-Up Period). Notwithstanding the foregoing: (i) if the Company elects the 'employment income' route for Awards granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102; or (ii) if the Company grants awards pursuant to Section 102 not through a trustee, the Company or the Related Company, as applicable, shall pay, at its expense, any social security payments payable by the employer with respect to Awards so granted to the extent required as a result of such election; and (iii) if the Company elects the 'capital gains' route for Awards granted through a trustee pursuant to Section 102, the Company or the Related Company, as applicable, shall pay, at its expense, any social security payments payable by the employer with respect to that portion of gains from such Awards that are taxed as 'employment income' pursuant to Section 102.
- 18.1.3 Should any provision of Section 102 which applies to employees be amended, such amendment shall be deemed included in the 2015 Plan with respect to Awards issued in the context of Section 102.

18.2 <u>Withholding</u>

The Company, any Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian shall have the right to require the Participant to pay an amount in cash or to retain or sell without notice Ordinary Shares in value sufficient to cover any tax required by any governmental entity to be withheld or otherwise deducted and paid with respect to the Awards or the Ordinary Shares subject thereto (including, without limitation, upon their grant, vesting, settlement or sale or the registration of the Ordinary Shares in the Participant's name) or with respect to dividends or any other benefits in respect thereof ("Withholding Tax"), and to make payment (or to reimburse itself or himself or herself for payment made) to the appropriate tax authority of an amount in cash equal to the amount of such Withholding Tax, remitting any balance to the Participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant shall be entitled to satisfy the obligation to pay any Withholding Tax, in whole or in part, by providing the Company, a Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company, the Related Company, the Trustee and/or any Custodian with funds sufficient to enable the Company.

18.3 Certificate of Authorization of Assessing Officer

The Company, any Related Company, the Trustee or the Custodian shall at any time be entitled to apply to the Israeli Tax Authority, and in the case of a Participant outside the State of Israel, to any non-Israeli tax authority, for receipt of their certificate of authorization as to the amount of tax which the Company, any Related Company, the Trustee, the Custodian or the Participant is to pay to the tax authorities resulting from the grant, vesting or settlement of any Awards, the issuance, sale or transfer of any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award, or regarding any other question with respect to the application of the 2015 Plan.

18.4 <u>Security for Payment of Taxes</u>

Without derogating from the above, the Company (including any Related Company) and/or the Trustee or the Custodian shall have the right to require that any Participant provide guarantees or other security to the Company's satisfaction to guarantee the payment of any taxes or other obligatory payments which may be payable as a result of or in connection with the grant, vesting or settlement of any Awards and the issuance, sale or transfer of any Ordinary Shares deriving from any Award (including any sum payable arising out of or in connection with the Company's, the Related Company's, the Trustee's or the Custodian's obligations to deduct tax and other obligatory payments at source). With respect to Awards granted pursuant to Section 102 which were not designated as made through a trustee, if the Participant's employment with the Company or a Related Company is terminated for any reason, the Participant will be obligated to provide the Company with a guarantee or other security to its satisfaction and at its discretion, to cover any tax obligations which may arise thereafter in connection with the disposition of the Ordinary Shares.

18.5 Election under Section 83(b)

No election under Section 83(b) of the Code (to include in gross income in the year of transfer the amounts specified in Section 83(b) of the Code) or under a similar provision of law may be made unless expressly permitted by the terms of the applicable Agreement or by action of the Board in writing prior to the making of such election. If a Participant, in connection with the acquisition of shares under the 2015 Plan, is expressly permitted under the terms of the applicable Agreement or by such Board action to make such an election and the Participant makes the election, the Participant shall notify the Company of such election within ten days of filing notice of the election with the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or other governmental authority, in addition to any filing and notification required pursuant to regulations issued under Section 83(b) of the Code or other applicable provision.

18.6 <u>Section 409A</u>

18.6.1 It is intended that the provisions of the 2015 Plan comply with Section 409A of the Code and the Department of Treasury regulations and other interpretative guidance issued thereunder, including, without limitation, any such regulations or other guidance that may be issued after the Effective Time ("Section 409A"), and all provisions of the 2015 Plan shall be construed and interpreted in a manner consistent with the requirements for avoiding taxes or penalties under Section 409A.

- 18.6.2 No Participant or the creditors of any Participant shall have the right to subject any deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A) payable under the 2015 Plan to any anticipation, alienation, sale, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, attachment or garnishment. Except as permitted under Section 409A, any deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A) payable to any Participant or for the benefit of any Participant under the 2015 Plan may not be reduced by, or offset against, any amount owing by any such Participant to the Company or any Related Company.
- 18.6.3 Notwithstanding any other provisions in the 2015 Plan or any Agreement to the contrary, in the event that it is reasonably determined by the Company that, as a result of Section 409A, payments in respect of any Award may not be made at the time contemplated by the terms of the 2015 Plan or the relevant Agreement, as the case may be, without causing the Participant holding such Award to be subject to taxation under Section 409A, the Company will make such payment as soon as practicable following the first day that would not result in the Participant incurring any tax liability under Section 409A. If, at the time of a Participant's separation from service (within the meaning of Section 409A), (i) such Participant shall be a specified employee (within the meaning of Section 409A and using the identification methodology selected by the Company from time to time) and (ii) the Company shall make a good faith determination that an amount payable pursuant to an Award constitutes deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A), the payment of which is required to be delayed pursuant to the six-month delay rule set forth in Section 409A in order to avoid taxes or penalties under Section 409A, then the Company shall not pay such amount on the otherwise scheduled payment date, but shall instead pay it on the first business day after such six-month period. Such amount shall be paid without interest, unless otherwise determined by the Board, in its absolute discretion. To the extent any amount under the 2015 Plan to which Section 409A applies is payable in two or more installments, each installment payment shall be treated as a separate and distinct payment for purposes of Section 409A.
- 18.6.4 Notwithstanding any provision of the 2015 Plan to the contrary, in light of the uncertainty with respect to the proper application of Section 409A, the Company reserves the right to make amendments to any Award as the Company deems necessary or desirable to avoid the imposition of taxes or penalties under Section 409A. In any case, a Participant shall be solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on such Participant or for such Participant's account in connection with an Award (including any taxes and penalties under Section 409A), and neither the Company nor any Related Company shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold such Participant harmless from any or all of such taxes or penalties.

19. <u>Governing Law</u>

The 2015 Plan and all instruments issued hereunder shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Israel without reference to the principles of conflict of laws thereof, subject to the provisions of: (i) the Code with respect to any Awards intended to qualify as Incentive Stock Options and designated as such in an applicable Agreement; and (ii) Section 409A with respect to any deferred compensation (within the meaning of Section 409A) to the extent necessary to comply with Section 18.6.

20. Clawback

Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, all Awards granted under the 2015 Plan shall be and remain subject to any incentive compensation clawback or recoupment policy currently in effect or as may in the future be adopted by the Company or as required by applicable law, and in each case, as may be amended from time to time, including, but not limited to, any clawback provision(s) in the Compensation Policy. Any such policy adoption or amendment shall in no event require the prior consent of any Participant. In the event that an Award is subject to more than one such policy, the policy with the most restrictive clawback or recoupment provisions shall govern such Award, subject to applicable law.

21. Miscellaneous

- 21.1 The Board may direct that any certificate evidencing Ordinary Shares delivered pursuant to the 2015 Plan shall bear a legend setting forth such restrictions on transferability as the Board may determine to be necessary or desirable, including to ensure any exemption available pursuant to applicable securities laws, and may advise the transfer agent to place a stop order against any legended shares.
- 21.2 21.2.1 The Company shall not have any liability for the nonissuance or nontransfer, or for any delay in the issuance or transfer of any Ordinary Shares subject to Awards, resulting from the inability of the Company to obtain, or from any delay in obtaining, from any regulatory body having jurisdiction or authority, any requisite approval to issue or transfer any such shares, if counsel for the Company deems such approval necessary for the lawful issuance or transfer thereof.
 - 21.2.2 Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company shall not have any obligation or liability as a result of any delay in issuing any certificate evidencing Ordinary Shares or in the delivery thereof to the Trustee, any Custodian or Participants, or any act or omission of any Company-designated brokerage firm in relation to Ordinary Shares.
- 21.3 The Board shall have the power to impose such other restrictions on Awards as it may deem necessary or appropriate to ensure that such Awards satisfy all requirements for favorable tax treatment under Section 102 or any other applicable tax law provision.
- 21.4 Nothing in the 2015 Plan shall be construed to limit the right of the Company to establish other plans or to pay compensation to its employees, officers or directors in cash or property, in a manner that is not expressly authorized under the 2015 Plan.
- 21.4 Nothing in the 2015 Plan shall be construed to limit, impair or otherwise affect the Company's or any Related Company's right or power to issue any Ordinary Shares or any rights or other securities exchangeable for or convertible or exercisable into Ordinary Shares or to increase or make adjustments, reclassifications, reorganizations or changes of or to its share capital or business structure, or to merge or consolidate, or dissolve, liquidate, sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets, or to limit the right or power of the Company or any Related Company to take any action that such entity deems to be necessary, appropriate or desirable.

- 21.6 The obligation of the Company to deliver Ordinary Shares or other equivalents under the 2015 Plan upon vesting, exercise and/or settlement of any Award shall be subject to all applicable laws, rules and regulations, and to such approvals by governmental agencies (including without limitation tax and securities authorities) as may be required.
- 21.7 The Company shall be under no obligation to register for sale or resale under any applicable laws, rules and regulations any of the Ordinary Shares to be offered or sold under the 2015 Plan or any Ordinary Shares issued upon vesting, exercise and/or settlement of Awards.
- 21.8 If any provision of the 2015 Plan or any Award is or becomes or is deemed to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction or as to any Participant or Award, or would disqualify the 2015 Plan or any Award under any applicable law, such provision shall be construed or deemed amended to conform to the applicable laws, or if it cannot be construed or deemed amended without, in the determination of the Board, materially altering the intent of the 2015 Plan or the Award, such provision shall be construed or deemed stricken as to such jurisdiction, Participant or Award and the remainder of the 2015 Plan and of any such Award, and the application of such provision in any other jurisdictions or with respect to any other Participants or Awards, shall remain in full force and effect.

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statementon Form S-8 of KLA-Tencor Corporation of our report dated August 6, 2018 relating to the financial statements, financial statement schedule and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, which appears in KLA-Tencor Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2018.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP San Jose, California March 6, 2019